UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

Form 10-Q

x QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT **OF 1934**

For the quarterly period ended September 30, 2012

or

o TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT **OF 1934**

For the transition period from

to

Commission File Number: 001-35380

Laredo Petroleum Holdings, Inc.

(Exact Name of Registrant as Specified in Its Charter)

Delaware

(State or Other Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Organization)

45-3007926 (I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

15 W. Sixth Street, Suite 1800 Tulsa, Oklahoma (Address of Principal Executive Offices)

74119

(Zip code)

(918) 513-4570

(Registrant's Telephone Number, Including Area Code)

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes x No o

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (Section 232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files). Yes x No o

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer" and "smaller reporting company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer o

Accelerated filer o

Non-accelerated filer x

Smaller reporting company o

(Do not check if a smaller reporting company)

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes o No x

Number of shares of registrant's common stock outstanding as of November 7, 2012: 128,245,349

Table of Contents

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Cautionary Statement Regarding Forward-Looking Statements

Part I

Item 1. Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

Consolidated balance sheets as of September 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011

Consolidated statements of operations for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2012 and 2011

Consolidated statement of stockholders' equity for the nine months ended September 30, 2012

Page iii

1

1

3

	Consolidated statements of cash flows for the nine months ended September 30, 2012 and 2011	4
	Condensed notes to the consolidated financial statements	5
Item 2.	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	33
Item 3.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	47
Item 4.	Controls and Procedures	49
	Part II	
Item 1.	<u>Legal Proceedings</u>	50
Item 1A.	Risk Factors	50
Item 2.	Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	51
Item 3.	Defaults Upon Senior Securities	51
Item 4.	Mine Safety Disclosures	51
Item 5.	Other Information	51
Item 6.	<u>Exhibits</u>	52
Signatures		53
Exhibit Index		54
<u> </u>		

Table of Contents

CAUTIONARY STATEMENT REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

ii

Various statements contained in or incorporated by reference into this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q are forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"). These forward-looking statements include statements, projections and estimates concerning our operations, performance, business strategy, oil and natural gas reserves, drilling program capital expenditures, liquidity and capital resources, the timing and success of specific projects, outcomes and effects of litigation, claims and disputes, derivative activities and potential financing. Forward-looking statements are generally accompanied by words such as "estimate," "project," "predict," "believe," "expect," "anticipate," "potential," "could," "may," "foresee," "plan," "goal," "should," "intend," "pursue," "target," "continue," "suggest" or other words that convey the uncertainty of future events or outcomes. Forward-looking statements are not guarantees of performance. These statements are based on certain assumptions and analyses made by us in light of our experience and our perception of historical trends, current conditions and expected future developments as well as other factors we believe are appropriate under the circumstances. Among the factors that significantly impact our business and could impact our business in the future are:

- the ongoing instability and uncertainty in the U.S. and international financial and consumer markets that is adversely affecting the liquidity available to us and our customers and is adversely affecting the demand for commodities, including crude oil and natural gas;
- volatility of oil and natural gas prices;
- the possible introduction of regulations that prohibit or restrict our ability to apply hydraulic fracturing to our oil and natural gas wells;
- · discovery, estimation, development and replacement of oil and natural gas reserves, including our expectations that estimates of our proved reserves will increase;
- · competition in the oil and gas industry;
- · availability and costs of drilling and production equipment, labor, and oil and gas processing and other services;
- · changes in domestic and global demand for oil and natural gas;
- the availability of sufficient pipeline and transportation facilities and gathering and processing capacity;
- · uncertainties about the estimates of our oil and natural gas reserves;
- · changes in the regulatory environment and changes in international, legal, political, administrative or economic conditions;
- · successful results from our identified drilling locations;
- · our ability to execute our strategies;
- our ability to recruit and retain the qualified personnel necessary to operate our business;
- · our ability to comply with federal, state and local regulatory requirements;
- · evolving industry standards and adverse changes in global economic, political and other conditions;
- · restrictions contained in our debt agreements, including our senior secured credit facility and the indentures governing our senior unsecured notes, as well as debt that could be incurred in the future; and
- · our ability to generate sufficient cash to service our indebtedness and to generate future profits.

These forward-looking statements involve a number of risks and uncertainties that could cause actual results to differ materially from those suggested by the forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements should, therefore, be considered in light of various factors, including those set forth under "Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations," "Part II, Item 1A. Risk Factors" and elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, under "Item 1A. Risk Factors" and "Item 7. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2011, under "Part II, Item 1A. Risk Factors" in our Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2012 and under "Risk Factors" in our prospectus filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission pursuant to Rule 424(b)(1) of the Securities Act on October 12, 2012. In light of such risks and uncertainties, we caution you not to place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements. These forward-looking statements speak only as of the date of this Quarterly Report, or if earlier, as of the date they were made. We do not intend to, and disclaim any obligation to, update or revise any forward-looking statements unless required by securities law.

iii

Table of Contents

(in thousands, except share data) (Unaudited)

	September 30, 2012		E	ecember 31, 2011
Assets				
Current assets:				
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	29,117	\$	28,002
Accounts receivable, net		82,245		74,135
Derivative financial instruments		5,827		13,281
Deferred income taxes		8,755		5,202
Other current assets		2,197		2,318
Total current assets		128,141		122,938
Property and equipment:				
Oil and natural gas properties, full cost method:				
Proved properties		2,791,151		2,083,015
Unproved properties not being amortized		138,099		117,195
Pipeline and gas gathering assets		68,729		58,136
Other fixed assets		24,344		16,948
		3,022,323		2,275,294
Less accumulated depreciation, depletion, amortization and impairment		1,072,522		896,785
Net property and equipment		1,949,801		1,378,509
Deferred income taxes		58,796		90,376
Derivative financial instruments		2,118		6,510
Deferred loan costs, net		30,401		23,457
Other assets, net		5,424		5,862
Total assets	\$	2,174,681	\$	1,627,652
Liabilities and stockholders' equity	Ψ	2,17 4,001	Ψ	1,027,032
Current liabilities:				
Accounts payable	\$	52,770	\$	46,007
Undistributed revenue and royalties	Ψ	32,935	Ψ	26,844
Accrued capital expenditures		97,796		91,022
Accrued compensation and benefits		7,813		11,270
Derivative financial instruments		1,619		4,187
Accrued interest payable		22,460		20,112
Other current liabilities		16,992		14,919
Total current liabilities		232,385	_	214,361
Long-term debt		1,101,812		636,961
Derivative financial instruments		3,331		2,415
Asset retirement obligations		16,844		12,568
Other noncurrent liabilities		2,868		1,334
Total liabilities	_	1,357,240	_	867,639
Stockholders' equity:		1,337,240		007,039
Preferred stock, \$0.01 par value, 50,000,000 shares authorized and zero issued at September 30, 2012 and				
December 31, 2011		_		_
Common stock, \$0.01 par value, 450,000,000 shares authorized, and 128,238,191 and 127,617,391 issued, net of treasury, at September 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011, respectively		1,282		1,276
Additional paid-in capital		958,971		951,375
Accumulated deficit		(142,808)		(192,634)
Treasury stock, at cost, 7,609 common shares at September 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011		(4)		(4)
Total stockholders' equity		817,441		760,013
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$	2,174,681	\$	1,627,652
Tour manning and stockholders equity	Ě	_, ,,,,,	<u> </u>	_, ,

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these unaudited consolidated financial statements.

1

Table of Contents

Laredo Petroleum Holdings, Inc. Consolidated statements of operations (in thousands, except per share data) (Unaudited)

	Three months ended September 30,					ed		
		2012		2011		2012		2011
Revenues:								
Oil and natural gas sales	\$	143,760	\$	131,527	\$	432,320	\$	368,059
Natural gas transportation and treating		940		933		3,352		3,239
Total revenues		144,700		132,460		435,672		371,298
Costs and expenses:								
Lease operating expenses		16,565		11,146		47,209		29,258
Production and ad valorem taxes		12,092		8,331		28,329		23,330
Natural gas transportation and treating		379		_		1,070		1,167

Drilling and anadomican	174	705	1.045	1 200
Drilling and production General and administrative (including non-cash stock-based compensation	1/4	/05	1,945	1,398
of \$2,767 and \$4,211 for the three months ended September 30, 2012				
and 2011, respectively, and \$7,602 and \$5,087 for the nine months				
ended September 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively)	14,221	18.464	46.162	38.234
Accretion of asset retirement obligations	315	152	871	456
Depreciation, depletion and amortization	63,925	39,059	176,145	114,976
Impairment expense				243
Total costs and expenses	107,671	77,857	301,731	209,062
Operating income	37,029	54,603	133,941	162,236
Non-operating income (expense):				
Realized and unrealized gain (loss):				
Commodity derivative financial instruments, net	(24,070)	52,436	5,067	42,851
Interest rate derivatives, net	(86)	(223)	(409)	(1,317)
Interest expense	(24,423)	(12,810)	(60,781)	(35,062)
Interest and other income	13	31	44	89
Write-off of deferred loan costs	_	(2,949)	_	(6,195)
Loss on disposal of assets	(1)		(9)	(35)
Non-operating income (expense), net	(48,567)	36,485	(56,088)	331
Income (loss) before income taxes	(11,538)	91,088	77,853	162,567
Income tax benefit (expense):				
Deferred	4,154	(32,842)	(28,027)	(58,579)
Total income tax benefit (expense)	4,154	(32,842)	(28,027)	(58,579)
Net income (loss)	\$ (7,384)	\$ 58,246	\$ 49,826	\$ 103,988
Net income (loss) per common share:				
Basic	\$ (0.06)		\$ 0.39	
Diluted	\$ (0.06)		\$ 0.39	
Weighted average common shares outstanding:				
Basic	127,001		126,909	
Diluted	127,001		128,148	

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these unaudited consolidated financial statements.

2

Table of Contents

Laredo Petroleum Holdings, Inc. Consolidated statement of stockholders' equity (in thousands) (Unaudited)

	Commo	Common Stock		Additional paid-in _		Treasury Stock (at cost)			A	Accumulated	
	Shares	Α	Amount		capital	Shares		Amount	deficit		Total
Balance, December 31, 2011	127,617	\$	1,276	\$	951,375	8	\$	(4)	\$	(192,634)	\$ 760,013
Restricted stock awards	830		8		(8)					_	_
Restricted stock forfeitures	(209)		(2)		2	_		_		_	_
Stock-based compensation	_		_		7,602	_				_	7,602
Net income	_		_		_	_		_		49,826	49,826
Balance, September 30, 2012	128,238	\$	1,282	\$	958,971	8	\$	(4)	\$	(142,808)	\$ 817,441

The accompanying notes are an integral part of this unaudited consolidated financial statement.

3

Table of Contents

Laredo Petroleum Holdings, Inc. Consolidated statements of cash flows (in thousands) (Unaudited)

Nine months ended September 30,			
 2012		2011	
\$ 49,826	\$	103,988	
28,027		58,579	
176,145		114,976	
_		243	
7,602		5,087	
871		456	
14,221		(44,047)	
\$	Septem 2012 \$ 49,826 28,027 176,145 7,602 871	\$ 49,826 \$ 28,027 176,145 — 7,602 871	

		(4.500)		(53.4)
Premiums paid for derivative financial instruments		(4,522)		(534)
Amortization of premiums paid for derivative financial instruments		495		329
Amortization of deferred loan costs		3,533		2,815
Write-off of deferred loan costs		(150)		6,195
Amortization of October 2011 Notes premium		(150)		
Amortization of other assets		15		15
Loss on disposal of assets		9		35
(Increase) decrease in accounts receivable		(8,110)		(14,380)
(Increase) decrease in other current assets		545		(2,448)
Increase (decrease) in accounts payable		6,763		(15,717)
Increase (decrease) in undistributed revenues and royalties		6,091		14,299
Increase (decrease) in accrued compensation and benefits		(3,457)		(1,702)
Increase (decrease) in other accrued liabilities		4,019		5,582
Increase (decrease) in other noncurrent liabilities		1,534		(98)
Net cash provided by operating activities		283,457		233,673
Cash flows from investing activities:				
Acquisitions of oil and gas properties		(20,496)		_
Capital expenditures:				
Oil and natural gas properties		(699,142)		(503,921)
Pipeline and gas gathering assets		(11,093)		(9,717)
Other fixed assets		(6,169)		(5,647)
Proceeds from other fixed asset disposals		34		21
Net cash used in investing activities		(736,866)		(519,264)
Cash flows from financing activities:				
Broad Oak transaction		_		(81,963)
Borrowings on revolving credit facilities		245,000		630,100
Payments on revolving credit facilities		(280,000)		(496,700)
Payments on term loan		_		(100,000)
Issuance of 2019 Notes		_		350,000
Issuance of 2022 Notes		500,000		_
Payments for loan costs		(10,476)		(18,832)
Net cash provided by financing activities		454,524		282,605
Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents		1,115		(2,986)
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of period		28,002		31,235
Cash and cash equivalents, end of period	\$	29,117	\$	28,249
Supplemental disclosure of cash flow information:	<u> </u>	23,117	<u> </u>	20,2 13
Cash paid during the period:				
Interest, net of \$567 and zero, respectively, of capitalized interest for the nine months ended				
September 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively	\$	54,809	\$	28,510
September 50, 2012 and 2011, respectively	ψ	34,003	Ψ	20,510

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these unaudited consolidated financial statements.

1

Table of Contents

Laredo Petroleum Holdings, Inc. Condensed notes to the consolidated financial statements (Unaudited)

A—Organization

Laredo Petroleum Holdings, Inc. ("Laredo Holdings") together with its subsidiaries, is an independent energy company focused on the exploration, development and acquisition of oil and natural gas properties primarily in the Permian and Mid-Continent regions of the United States. Laredo Holdings was incorporated pursuant to the laws of the State of Delaware on August 12, 2011 for the purposes of a Corporate Reorganization (as defined below) and the initial public offering of its common stock (the "IPO") on December 20, 2011. As a holding company, Laredo Holdings' management operations are conducted through its wholly-owned subsidiary, Laredo Petroleum, Inc. ("Laredo"), a Delaware corporation, and Laredo's subsidiaries, Laredo Petroleum Texas, LLC ("Laredo Texas"), a Texas limited liability company, Laredo Gas Services, LLC ("Laredo Gas"), a Delaware limited liability company, and Laredo Petroleum—Dallas, Inc. ("Laredo Dallas"), a Delaware corporation.

On July 1, 2011, Laredo Petroleum, LLC ("Laredo LLC"), a Delaware limited liability company, and Laredo completed the acquisition of Broad Oak Energy, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("Broad Oak"), for a combination of equity and cash. Prior to the acquisition, Broad Oak was owned by its management and Warburg Pincus Private Equity IX, L.P. ("Warburg Pincus IX"). On July 19, 2011, Broad Oak's name was changed to Laredo Petroleum—Dallas, Inc.

On December 19, 2011, immediately prior to the IPO, Laredo LLC merged with and into Laredo Holdings, with Laredo Holdings being the surviving entity. Warburg Pincus IX and other affiliates of Warburg Pincus LLC were majority owners of Laredo LLC and are of Laredo Holdings. The preferred units and certain series of restricted units of Laredo LLC were exchanged into shares of common stock of Laredo Holdings based on the pre-offering equity value of such units (the "Corporate Reorganization"). The common stock has one vote per share and a par value of \$0.01 per share.

In these notes, the "Company," when used in the present tense, prospectively or for historical periods since December 19, 2011, refers to Laredo Holdings, Laredo and its subsidiaries collectively, and for historical periods prior to December 19, 2011 refers to Laredo LLC, Laredo and its subsidiaries collectively, unless the context indicates otherwise.

B—Basis of presentation and significant accounting policies

1. Basis of presentation

The accompanying unaudited consolidated financial statements were derived from the historical accounting records of the Company and reflect the historical financial position, results of operations and cash flows for the periods described herein. The Broad Oak acquisition discussed in Note A was accounted for in a manner similar to a pooling of interests. The historical financial statements present the assets and liabilities of Laredo Holdings and its subsidiaries and Broad Oak at historical carrying values and their operations as if they were consolidated for all periods presented. All material intercompany transactions and account balances have been eliminated in the consolidation of accounts. The accompanying unaudited consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America ("GAAP"). The Company operates oil and natural gas properties as one business segment, which explores for, develops and produces oil and natural gas.

The accompanying consolidated financial statements have not been audited by the Company's independent registered public accounting firm, except that the consolidated balance sheet at December 31, 2011 is derived from audited consolidated financial statements. In the opinion of management, the accompanying unaudited consolidated financial statements reflect all necessary adjustments to present fairly the Company's financial position at September 30, 2012, the results of operations for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2012 and 2011 and cash flows for the nine months ended September 30, 2012 and 2011. All such adjustments are of a normal recurring nature.

Certain disclosures have been condensed or omitted from these unaudited consolidated financial statements. Accordingly, these unaudited consolidated financial statements should be read in conjunction with the audited consolidated financial statements and notes thereto included in Laredo Holdings' Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2011 (the "2011 Annual Report").

2. Use of estimates in the preparation of interim unaudited consolidated financial statements

The preparation of the accompanying unaudited consolidated financial statements in conformity with GAAP requires management of the Company to make estimates and assumptions about future events. These estimates and the underlying

5

Table of Contents

Laredo Petroleum Holdings, Inc. Condensed notes to the consolidated financial statements (Unaudited)

assumptions affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Although management believes these estimates are reasonable, actual results could differ from these estimates. The interim results reflected in the unaudited consolidated financial statements are not necessarily indicative of the results that may be expected for other interim periods or for the full year.

Significant estimates include, but are not limited to, estimates of the Company's reserves of oil and natural gas, future cash flows from oil and natural gas properties, depreciation, depletion and amortization, asset retirement obligations, stock-based compensation, deferred income taxes and fair values of commodity, interest rate derivatives and commodity deferred premiums. As fair value is a market-based measurement, it is determined based on the assumptions that market participants would use. These estimates and assumptions are based on management's best judgment. Management evaluates its estimates and assumptions on an ongoing basis using historical experience and other factors, including the current economic environment. Such estimates and assumptions are adjusted when facts and circumstances dictate. Illiquid credit markets and volatile equity and energy markets have combined to increase the uncertainty inherent in such estimates and assumptions. Management believes its estimates and assumptions to be reasonable under the circumstances. As future events and their effects cannot be determined with precision, actual values and results could differ from these estimates. Any changes in estimates resulting from future changes in the economic environment will be reflected in the financial statements in future periods.

3. Accounts receivable

The Company sells oil and natural gas to various customers and participates with other parties in the drilling, completion and operation of oil and natural gas wells. Joint interest and oil and natural gas sales receivables related to these operations are generally unsecured. Accounts receivable for joint interest billings are recorded as amounts billed to customers less an allowance for doubtful accounts.

Amounts are considered past due after 30 days. The Company determines joint interest operations accounts receivable allowances based on management's assessment of the creditworthiness of the joint interest owners and as the operator in the majority of its wells the ability to realize the receivables through netting of anticipated future production revenues. The Company maintains an allowance for doubtful accounts for estimated losses inherent in its accounts receivable portfolio. In establishing the required allowance, management considers historical losses, current receivables aging, and existing industry and economic data. The Company reviews its allowance for doubtful accounts quarterly. Past due balances over 90 days and over a specified amount are reviewed individually for collectability. Account balances are charged off against the allowance after all means of collection have been exhausted and the potential for recovery is remote.

Accounts receivable consist of the following components as of September 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011:

(in thousands)	September 30, 2012			December 31, 2011			
Oil and natural gas sales	\$	48,562	\$	49,434			
Joint operations, net(1)		32,520		24,190			
Other		1,163		511			
Total	\$	82,245	\$	74,135			

⁽¹⁾ Accounts receivable for joint operations are presented net of an allowance for doubtful accounts of approximately \$0.1 million at each of September 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011.

4. Derivative financial instruments

The Company uses derivative financial instruments to reduce exposure to fluctuations in the prices of oil and natural gas. By removing a significant portion of the price volatility associated with future production, the Company expects to mitigate, but not eliminate, the potential effects of variability in cash flows from operations due to fluctuations in commodity prices. These transactions are primarily in the form of collars, swaps, puts and basis swaps. In addition, the Company enters into derivative contracts in the form of interest rate derivatives to minimize the effects of fluctuations in interest rates.

Derivative instruments are recorded at fair value and are included on the unaudited consolidated balance sheets as assets or liabilities. The Company netted the fair value of derivative instruments by counterparty in the accompanying unaudited

6

Table of Contents

Laredo Petroleum Holdings, Inc. Condensed notes to the consolidated financial statements (Unaudited)

consolidated balance sheets where the right of offset exists. The Company determines the fair value of its derivative financial instruments utilizing pricing models for significantly similar instruments. Inputs to the pricing models include publicly available prices and forward price curves generated from a compilation of data gathered from third parties.

The Company's derivatives were not designated as hedges for accounting purposes for any of the periods presented. Accordingly, the changes in fair value are recognized in the unaudited consolidated statements of operations in the period of change. Realized and unrealized gains and losses on derivatives are included in cash flows from operating activities (see Note F).

5. Other current liabilities

Other current liabilities consist of the following components as of September 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011:

(in thousands) Septembe			December 31, 2011
Lease operating expense payable	\$	7,535	\$ 5,297
Prepaid drilling liability		4,336	2,378
Production taxes payable		1,860	1,493
Current portion of asset retirement obligations		476	506
Other accrued liabilities		2,785	5,245
Total other current liabilities	\$	16,992	\$ 14,919

6. Property and equipment

The following table sets forth the Company's property and equipment as of September 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011:

(in thousands)	Se	ptember 30, 2012	D	December 31, 2011
Proved oil and natural gas properties	\$	2,791,151	\$	2,083,015
Less accumulated depletion and impairment		1,055,568		884,533
Proved oil and natural gas properties, net		1,735,583		1,198,482
Unproved properties not being amortized		138,099		117,195
Pipeline and gas gathering assets		68,729		58,136
Less accumulated depreciation		8,719		6,394
Pipeline and gas gathering assets, net		60,010		51,742
Other fixed assets		24,344		16,948
Less accumulated depreciation and amortization		8,235		5,858
Other fixed assets, net		16,109		11,090
		<u> </u>		<u>, </u>
Total property and equipment, net	\$	1,949,801	\$	1,378,509

For the three months ended September 30, 2012 and 2011, depletion expense was \$21.94 per barrel of oil equivalent ("BOE") and \$16.85 per BOE, respectively. For the nine months ended September 30, 2012 and 2011, depletion expense was \$20.80 per BOE and \$17.87 per BOE, respectively.

7. Deferred loan costs

Loan origination fees are stated at cost, net of amortization, which are amortized over the life of the respective debt agreements utilizing the effective interest and straight-line methods. The Company capitalized zero and \$8.2 million of deferred loan costs in the three months ended September 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively, and \$10.5 million and \$18.8 million in the nine months ended September 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively. The Company had total deferred loan costs of \$30.4

Condensed notes to the consolidated financial statements (Unaudited)

million and \$23.5 million, net of accumulated amortization of \$8.0 million and \$4.4 million, as of September 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011, respectively.

During the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011, the Company wrote off approximately \$2.9 million and \$6.2 million, respectively, in deferred loan costs as a result of the retirement of debt and changes in the borrowing base of the Senior Secured Credit Facility (as defined in Note C). No deferred loan costs were written off in the three or nine months ended September 30, 2012.

Future amortization expense of deferred loan costs at September 30, 2012 is as follows:

(in thousands)	
Remaining 2012	\$ 1,269
2013	5,107
2014	5,164
2015	5,225
2016	3,969
Thereafter	9,667
Total	\$ 30,401

8. Asset retirement obligations

Asset retirement obligations associated with the retirement of tangible long-lived assets are recognized as a liability in the period in which they are incurred and become determinable. The associated asset retirement costs are part of the carrying amount of the long-lived asset. Subsequently, the asset retirement cost included in the carrying amount of the related long-lived asset is charged to expense through the depletion of the asset. Changes in the liability due to the passage of time are recognized as an increase in the carrying amount of the liability and as corresponding accretion expense. See Note G for fair value disclosures related to the Company's asset retirement obligations.

The Company is obligated by contractual and regulatory requirements to remove certain pipeline and gas gathering assets and perform other remediation of the sites where such pipeline and gas gathering assets are located upon the retirement of those assets. However, the fair value of the asset retirement obligation cannot currently be reasonably estimated because the settlement dates are indeterminate. The Company will record an asset retirement obligation for pipeline and gas gathering assets in the periods in which settlement dates are reasonably determinable.

The following reconciles the Company's asset retirement obligations liability as of September 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011:

(in thousands)	Nine months ended September 30, 2012		Year ended December 31, 2011
Liability at beginning of period	\$	13,074	\$ 8,278
Liabilities added due to acquisitions, drilling and other		3,407	1,519
Accretion expense		871	616
Liabilities settled upon plugging and abandonment		(32)	(340)
Revision of estimates		_	3,001
Liability at end of period	\$	17,320	\$ 13,074

9. Fair value measurements

The carrying amounts reported in the unaudited consolidated balance sheets for cash and cash equivalents, accounts receivable, prepaid expenses, accounts payable, undistributed revenue and royalties, and other accrued liabilities approximate their fair values. See Note C for fair value disclosures related to the Company's debt obligations. The Company carries its

8

Table of Contents

Laredo Petroleum Holdings, Inc. Condensed notes to the consolidated financial statements (Unaudited)

derivative financial instruments at fair value. See Note F and Note G for details regarding the fair value of the Company's derivative financial instruments.

10. Compensation awards

For stock-based compensation awards, compensation expense is recognized in "General and administrative" in the Company's unaudited consolidated statements of operations over the awards' vesting periods based on their grant date fair value. The Company utilizes the closing stock price on the date of grant to determine the fair value of service vesting restricted stock awards and a Black-Scholes pricing model to determine the fair values of service vesting restricted stock option awards. See Note D for further discussion of the restricted stock awards and restricted stock option awards.

For performance unit awards issued to management with a combination of market and service vesting criteria, a Monte Carlo simulation prepared by an independent third party is utilized in order to determine the fair value of the awards at the date of grant and to re-measure the fair value at the end of each reporting period until settlement. Due to the relatively short trading history for the Company's stock, the volatility criteria utilized in the Monte Carlo simulation is based on the volatilities of a group of peer companies that have been determined to be most representative of the Company's expected volatility. These awards are accounted for as liability awards as they will be settled in cash at the end of the requisite service period based on the achievement of certain performance criteria. The liability and related compensation expense for each period for these awards is recognized by dividing the fair value of the total liability by the requisite service period and recording the pro rata share for the period for which service has already been provided. Compensation expense for these awards amounted to \$0.5 million and \$1.5 million in the three and nine months ended September 30, 2012, respectively, and is recognized in "General

and administrative" in the Company's unaudited consolidated statements of operations and the corresponding liability is included in "Other noncurrent liabilities" in the September 30, 2012 unaudited consolidated balance sheet. As there are inherent uncertainties related to the factors and the Company's judgment in applying them to the fair value determinations, there is risk that the recorded performance unit compensation may not accurately reflect the amount ultimately earned by the member of management.

11. Impairment of long-lived assets

Impairment losses are recorded on property and equipment used in operations and other long-lived assets when indicators of impairment are present and the undiscounted cash flows estimated to be generated by those assets are less than the assets' carrying amount. Impairment is measured based on the excess of the carrying amount over the fair value of the asset. During the nine months ended September 30, 2011, the Company recorded a \$0.2 million write-down of materials and supplies. Other than the aforementioned write-down, for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2012 and 2011, the Company did not record any additional impairment to property and equipment used in operations or other long-lived assets.

12. Environmental

The Company is subject to extensive federal, state and local environmental laws and regulations. These laws, which are often changing, regulate the discharge of materials into the environment and may require the Company to remove or mitigate the environmental effects of the disposal or release of petroleum or chemical substances at various sites. Environmental expenditures are expensed. Expenditures that relate to an existing condition caused by past operations and that have no future economic benefits are expensed. Liabilities for expenditures of a non-capital nature are recorded when environmental assessment or remediation is probable and the costs can be reasonably estimated. Such liabilities are generally undiscounted unless the timing of cash payments is fixed and readily determinable. Management believes no materially significant liabilities of this nature existed at September 30, 2012 or December 31, 2011.

13. Business combinations

Acquisitions are accounted for under the acquisition method of accounting. Accordingly, the Company conducts assessments of net assets acquired and recognizes amounts for identifiable assets acquired and liabilities assumed at the estimated acquisition date fair values, while transaction and integration costs associated with the acquisitions are expensed as incurred.

9

Table of Contents

Laredo Petroleum Holdings, Inc. Condensed notes to the consolidated financial statements (Unaudited)

On July 12, 2012, the Company completed the acquisition of additional working interest in certain oil and natural gas properties located in Glasscock County, Texas for a contract price of \$20.5 million from a private company, subject to certain purchase price adjustments. The results of operations prior to July 2012 do not include results from this acquisition.

The following table reflects the estimated fair value of the acquired assets and liabilities associated with this acquisition at July 12, 2012:

(in thousands)	
Fair value of net assets:	
Proved oil and natural gas properties	\$ 16,925
Unproved oil and natural gas properties	3,693
Total assets acquired	20,618
Liabilities assumed	122
Net assets acquired	\$ 20,496
Fair value of consideration paid for net assets:	
Cash consideration	\$ 20,496

C—Debt

1. Interest expense

The following amounts have been incurred and charged to interest expense for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2012 and 2011:

2012 2011
2012 2011
1,884 \$ 55,376 \$ 28,510
2,233) 3,624 2,922
6,841) 2,348 3,630
2,810 61,348 35,062
— (567) —
2,810 \$ 60,781 \$ 35,062
2,233) 3,624 6,841) 2,348 2,810 61,348 — (567)

10

Condensed notes to the consolidated financial statements (Unaudited)

2. 2022 Notes

On April 27, 2012, Laredo completed an offering of \$500.0 million in aggregate principal amount of $7^3/_8\%$ senior unsecured notes due 2022 (the "2022 Notes"). The 2022 Notes will mature on May 1, 2022 and bear an interest rate of $7^3/_8\%$ per annum, payable semi-annually, in cash in arrears on May 1 and November 1 of each year, commencing November 1, 2012. The 2022 Notes are fully and unconditionally guaranteed, jointly and severally on a senior unsecured basis by Laredo Holdings and its subsidiaries, with the exception of Laredo (collectively, the "Guarantors"). The net proceeds from the 2022 Notes were used to pay in full \$280.0 million outstanding under Laredo's revolving Amended and Restated Credit Agreement (as amended, the "Senior Secured Credit Facility") and for general working capital purposes.

The 2022 Notes were issued under and are governed by an indenture and supplement thereto, each dated April 27, 2012 (collectively, the "2012 Indenture"), among Laredo, Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, as trustee, and the Guarantors. The 2012 Indenture contains customary terms, events of default and covenants relating to, among other things, the incurrence of debt, the payment of dividends or similar restricted payments, entering into transactions with affiliates and limitations on asset sales. Indebtedness under the 2022 Notes may be accelerated in certain circumstances upon an event of default as set forth in the 2012 Indenture.

Laredo will have the option to redeem the 2022 Notes, in whole or in part, at any time on or after May 1, 2017, at the redemption prices (expressed as percentages of principal amount) of 103.688% for the twelve-month period beginning on May 1, 2017, 102.458% for the twelve-month period beginning on May 1, 2018, 101.229% for the twelve-month period beginning on May 1, 2019 and 100.000% beginning on May 1, 2020 and at any time thereafter, together with any accrued and unpaid interest to, but not including, the date of redemption. In addition, before May 1, 2017, Laredo may redeem all or any part of the 2022 Notes at a redemption price equal to the sum of the principal amount thereof, plus a make whole premium at the redemption date, plus accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to the redemption date. Furthermore, before May 1, 2015, Laredo may, at any time or from time to time, redeem up to 35% of the aggregate principal amount of the 2022 Notes with the net proceeds of a public or private equity offering at a redemption price of 107.375% of the principal amount of the 2022 Notes, plus any accrued and unpaid interest to the date of redemption, if at least 65% of the aggregate principal amount of the 2022 Notes issued under the 2012 Indenture remains outstanding immediately after such redemption and the redemption occurs within 180 days of the closing date of such equity offering. Laredo may also be required to make an offer to purchase the 2022 Notes upon a change of control triggering event. In addition, if a change of control occurs prior to May 1, 2013, Laredo may redeem all, but not less than all, of the notes at a redemption price equal to 110% of the principal amount of the 2022 Notes redeemed, plus any accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to the date of redemption.

In connection with the issuance of the 2022 Notes, Laredo and the Guarantors entered into a registration rights agreement with the initial purchasers of the 2022 Notes on April 27, 2012, pursuant to which Laredo and the Guarantors filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") a registration statement that became effective with respect to an offer to exchange the 2022 Notes for substantially identical notes (other than with respect to restrictions on transfer or to any increase in annual interest rate) that are registered under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"). The offer to exchange the 2022 Notes for substantially identical notes registered under the Securities Act commenced on July 2, 2012 and was consummated on August 1, 2012 with all notes exchanged.

3. 2019 Notes

On January 20, 2011, Laredo completed an offering of \$350.0 million $9^{1}/2$ % senior unsecured notes due 2019 (the "January Notes") and on October 19, 2011, Laredo completed an offering of an additional \$200.0 million $9^{1}/2$ % senior unsecured notes due 2019 (the "October 2011 Notes" and together with the January Notes, the "2019 Notes"). The 2019 Notes will mature on February 15, 2019 and bear an interest rate of 9.500% per annum payable semi-annually, in cash, in arrears on February 15 and August 15 of each year. The 2019 Notes are fully and unconditionally guaranteed, jointly and severally on a senior unsecured basis by the Guarantors.

In connection with the issuance of the 2019 Notes, Laredo and the Guarantors entered into registration rights agreements with the initial purchasers of the 2019 Notes, pursuant to which Laredo and the Guarantors filed with the SEC a registration statement that became effective with respect to an offer to exchange the 2019 Notes for substantially identical notes (other than with respect to restrictions on transfer or to any increase in annual interest rate) registered under the Securities Act. The offer to exchange the 2019 Notes for substantially identical notes registered under the Securities Act was consummated on January 13, 2012 with all notes exchanged.

11

Table of Contents

Laredo Petroleum Holdings, Inc. Condensed notes to the consolidated financial statements (Unaudited)

4. Senior secured credit facility

The Senior Secured Credit Facility, which matures on July 1, 2016, had a borrowing base of \$785.0 million with \$50.0 million outstanding and was subject to an interest rate of 2.000% at September 30, 2012. It contains both financial and non-financial covenants, all of which the Company was in compliance with at September 30, 2012.

Additionally, the Senior Secured Credit Facility provides for the issuance of letters of credit, limited to the lesser of total capacity or \$20.0 million. At September 30, 2012, Laredo had one letter of credit outstanding totaling \$0.03 million under the Senior Secured Credit Facility.

Subsequent to September 30, 2012, the Company borrowed additional funds from and amended the Senior Secured Credit Facility. See Note N for additional information.

5. Fair value of debt

The Company has not elected to account for its debt instruments at fair value. The following table presents the carrying amount and fair value of the Company's debt instruments at September 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011:

	Septembe	r 30, 20	12		Decembe	r 31, 20	1, 2011	
(in thousands)	Carrying value		Fair value	Carrying value			Fair value	
2019 Notes(1)	\$ 551,812	\$	625,653	\$	551,961	\$	585,750	
2022 Notes	500,000		545,000		_		_	
Senior Secured Credit Facility	50,000		50,011		85,000		84,893	
Total value of debt	\$ 1,101,812	\$	1,220,664	\$	636,961	\$	670,643	

⁽¹⁾ The carrying value of the 2019 Notes includes the October 2011 Notes unamortized bond premium of approximately \$1.8 million and \$2.0 million as of September 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011, respectively.

At September 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011, the fair value of the debt outstanding on the 2019 Notes and the 2022 Notes was determined using the September 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011 quoted market price (Level 1), respectively, and the fair value of the outstanding debt at December 31, 2011 on the Senior Secured Credit Facility was estimated utilizing pricing models for similar instruments (Level 2). See Note G for information about fair value hierarchy levels.

D-Stock-based compensation

In November 2011, the Board of Directors of Laredo Holdings and its stockholders approved a Long-Term Incentive Plan (the "LTIP"), which provides for the granting of incentive awards in the form of stock options, restricted stock awards and other awards. The LTIP provides for the issuance of 10.0 million shares.

The Company recognizes the fair value of stock-based payments to employees and directors as a charge against earnings. The Company recognizes stock-based payment expense over the requisite service period. Laredo Holdings' stock-based payment awards are accounted for as equity instruments. Stock-based compensation is included in "General and administrative" in the unaudited consolidated statements of operations.

12

Table of Contents

Laredo Petroleum Holdings, Inc. Condensed notes to the consolidated financial statements (Unaudited)

1. Restricted stock awards

All restricted stock awards are treated as issued and outstanding in the accompanying unaudited consolidated financial statements. If an employee terminates employment prior to the restriction lapse date, the awarded shares are forfeited and canceled and are no longer considered issued and outstanding. Restricted stock awards converted in the Corporate Reorganization vested 20% at the grant date and then vest 20% annually thereafter. The restricted stock awards granted under the LTIP vest 33%, 33% and 34% per year beginning on the first anniversary date of the grant. The following table reflects the outstanding restricted stock awards for the nine months ended September 30, 2012:

(in thousands, except for weighted average grant date fair values)	Restricted stock awards	W	Veighted average grant date fair value
Outstanding at December 31, 2011	911	\$	1.14
Granted	830	\$	23.42
Forfeited	(209)	\$	15.45
Vested	(389)	\$	1.04
Outstanding at September 30, 2012	1,143	\$	14.67

2. Restricted stock option awards

Restricted stock options granted under the LTIP vest and are exercisable in four equal installments on each of the first four anniversaries of the date of the grant. The following table reflects the stock option award activity for the nine months ended September 30, 2012:

(in thousands, except for weighted average exercise price and contractual term)	Restricted stock option awards	eighted average exercise price (per option)	Weighted average contractual term (years)
Outstanding at December 31, 2011		\$ 	
Granted	603	\$ 24.11	10
Forfeited	(118)	\$ 24.11	10
Outstanding at September 30, 2012	485	\$ 24.11	10
Vested and exercisable at end of period			

The Company used the Black-Scholes option pricing model to determine the fair value of restricted stock options and is recognizing the associated expense on a straight-line basis over the four year requisite service period of the awards. Determining the fair value of equity-based awards requires judgment, including estimating the expected term that stock options will be outstanding prior to exercise, and the associated volatility. There were no restricted stock options granted during the three months ended September 30, 2012.

The assumptions used to estimate the fair value of restricted stock options granted on February 3, 2012 are as follows:

Risk-free interest rate(1) 0.01

Expected option life(2)	6.01
Expected volatility(3)	0.60
Fair value per option	\$ 13.36

- (1) U.S. Treasury yields as of the grant date were utilized for the risk-free interest rate assumption, matching the treasury yield terms to the expected life of the option.
- (2) As the Company has no historical exercise history, expected option life assumptions were developed using the simplified method.
- (3) The Company utilized a peer historical look-back, weighted with the Company's own volatility since the IPO, to develop the expected volatility.

13

Table of Contents

Laredo Petroleum Holdings, Inc. Condensed notes to the consolidated financial statements (Unaudited)

E-Income taxes

Deferred income taxes reflect the net tax effects of temporary differences between the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities for financial reporting purposes and the amounts used for income tax purposes.

The Company is subject to corporate income taxes and the Texas margin tax. Income tax (benefit) expense for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2012 and 2011 consisted of the following:

	 Three months end	tember 30,	 Nine months end	ed Sep	tember 30,	
(in thousands)	 2012		2011	 2012		2011
Current taxes						
Federal	\$ 	\$	_	\$ _	\$	_
State	_		_	_		_
Deferred taxes						
Federal	(4,051)		33,691	26,796		58,219
State	(103)		(849)	1,231		360
Income tax (benefit) expense	\$ (4,154)	\$	32,842	\$ 28,027	\$	58,579

Income tax (benefit) expense differed from amounts computed by applying the federal income tax rate of 34% to pre-tax income from operations as a result of the following:

	,	Three months end	tember 30,	Nine months end	ed September 30,		
(in thousands)		2012		2011	2012	2011	
Income tax (benefit) expense computed by applying the statutory rate	\$	(3,923)	\$	30,970	\$ 26,470	\$	55,273
State income tax, net of federal tax benefit and increase in valuation							
allowance		(1,384)		(561)	516		628
Income from non-taxable entity		_		(10)	_		(26)
Non-deductible stock-based compensation		341		1,442	996		1,729
Change in deferred tax valuation allowance		20		(803)	22		(801)
Other items		792		1,804	23		1,776
Income tax (benefit) expense	\$	(4,154)	\$	32,842	\$ 28,027	\$	58,579
						_	

Table of Contents

Laredo Petroleum Holdings, Inc. Condensed notes to the consolidated financial statements (Unaudited)

14

Significant components of the Company's deferred tax assets as of September 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011 are as follows:

(in thousands)	September 30, 2012			December 31, 2011
Derivative financial instruments	\$	6,853	\$	3,551
Oil and natural gas properties and equipment		(142,435)		(87,138)
Net operating loss carry-forward		201,456		180,740
Other		2,348		(926)
		68,222		96,227
Valuation allowance		(671)		(649)
Net deferred tax asset	\$	67,551	\$	95,578

Net deferred tax assets and liabilities were classified in the unaudited consolidated balance sheets as follows as of September 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011:

(in thousands)	Septer	mber 30, 2012]	December 31, 2011
Deferred tax asset	\$	67,551	\$	95,578

The Company had federal net operating loss carry-forwards totaling approximately \$570.6 million and state net operating loss carry-forwards totaling approximately \$190.9 million at September 30, 2012. These carry-forwards begin expiring in 2026. The Company maintains a valuation allowance to reduce certain deferred tax assets to amounts that are more likely than not to be realized. At September 30, 2012, a \$0.6 million valuation allowance was recorded against the state of Louisiana deferred tax asset and a \$0.05 million valuation allowance was recorded against the Company's charitable contribution carry-forward. The Company believes the federal and state of Oklahoma net operating loss carry-forwards are fully realizable. The Company considered all available evidence, both positive and negative, in determining whether, based on the weight of that evidence, a valuation allowance was needed. Such consideration included estimated future projected earnings based on existing reserves and projected future cash flows from its oil and natural gas reserves (including the timing of those cash flows), the reversal of deferred tax liabilities recorded at September 30, 2012 and the Company's ability to capitalize intangible drilling costs, rather than expensing these costs, in order to prevent an operating loss carry-forward from expiring unused.

The Company's income tax returns for the years 2009 through 2011 remain open and subject to examination by federal tax authorities and/or the tax authorities in Oklahoma, Texas and Louisiana which are the jurisdictions where the Company has or had operations. Additionally, the statute of limitations for examination of federal net operating loss carryovers typically does not begin to run until the year the attribute is utilized in a tax return. In evaluating its current tax positions in order to identify any material uncertain tax positions, the Company developed a policy in identifying uncertain tax positions that considers support for each tax position, industry standards, tax return disclosures and schedules, and the significance of each position. The Company had no material adjustments to its unrecognized tax benefits during the nine months ended September 30, 2012.

F—Derivative financial instruments

1. Commodity derivatives

The Company engages in derivative transactions such as collars, swaps, puts and basis swaps to hedge price risks due to unfavorable changes in oil and natural gas prices related to its oil and natural gas production. As of September 30, 2012, the Company had 69 open derivative contracts with financial institutions, none of which were designated as hedges for accounting purposes, which extend from October 2012 to December 2015. The contracts are recorded at fair value on the balance sheet and any realized and unrealized gains and losses are recognized in current period earnings.

Each collar transaction has an established price floor and ceiling. When the settlement price is below the price floor established by these collars, the Company receives an amount from its counterparty equal to the difference between the settlement price and the price floor multiplied by the hedged contract volume. When the settlement price is above the price

15

Table of Contents

Laredo Petroleum Holdings, Inc. Condensed notes to the consolidated financial statements (Unaudited)

ceiling established by these collars, the Company pays its counterparty an amount equal to the difference between the settlement price and the price ceiling multiplied by the hedged contract volume.

Each swap transaction has an established fixed price. When the settlement price is above the fixed price, the Company pays its counterparty an amount equal to the difference between the settlement price and the fixed price multiplied by the hedged contract volume. When the settlement price is below the fixed price, the counterparty pays the Company an amount equal to the difference between the settlement price and the fixed price multiplied by the hedged contract volume.

Each put transaction has an established floor price. The Company pays the counterparty a premium in order to enter into the put transaction. When the settlement price is below the floor price, the counterparty pays the Company an amount equal to the difference between the settlement price and the fixed price multiplied by the hedged contract volume. When the settlement price is above the floor price, the put option expires.

Each basis swap transaction has an established fixed differential between the NYMEX gas futures and West Texas WAHA ("WAHA") index gas price. When the NYMEX futures settlement price less the fixed WAHA differential is greater than the actual WAHA price, the difference multiplied by the hedged contract volume is paid to the Company by the counterparty. When the difference between the NYMEX futures settlement price less the fixed WAHA differential is less than the actual WAHA price, the Company pays the counterparty an amount equal to the difference multiplied by the hedged contract volume.

16

Table of Contents

Laredo Petroleum Holdings, Inc. Condensed notes to the consolidated financial statements (Unaudited)

During the nine months ended September 30, 2012, the Company entered into additional commodity contracts to hedge a portion of its estimated future production. The following table summarizes information about these additional commodity derivative contracts. When aggregating multiple contracts, the weighted average contract price is disclosed.

Aggregate Swap Floor Ceiling
volumes price price price Contract period

Price collar	270,000	\$ 	\$ 90.00	\$ 126.50	April 2012 - December 2012
Price collar	240,000	\$ _	\$ 90.00	\$ 118.35	January 2013 - December 2013
Price collar	198,000	\$ _	\$ 70.00	\$ 140.00	January 2014 - December 2014
Put	360,000	\$ _	\$ 75.00	\$ _	January 2014 - December 2014
Put	180,000	\$ _	\$ 75.00	\$ _	January 2014 - December 2014
Price collar	252,000	\$ _	\$ 75.00	\$ 135.00	January 2015 - December 2015
Put	360,000	\$ _	\$ 75.00	\$ _	January 2015 - December 2015
Put	96,000	\$ _	\$ 75.00	\$ _	January 2015 - December 2015
Natural gas (volumes in MMBtu):					
Swap	700,000	\$ 2.72	\$ _	\$ _	April 2012 - October 2012
Price collar	700,000	\$ _	\$ 3.25	\$ 3.90	April 2013 - October 2013
Price collar	8,760,000	\$ _	\$ 3.00	\$ 5.00	January 2013 - December 2013
Price collar	11,160,000	\$ _	\$ 3.00	\$ 5.50	January 2014 - December 2014
Price collar	15,480,000	\$ _	\$ 3.00	\$ 6.00	January 2015 - December 2015
		17			

Table of Contents

Laredo Petroleum Holdings, Inc. Condensed notes to the consolidated financial statements (Unaudited)

The following table summarizes open positions as of September 30, 2012, and represents, as of such date, derivatives in place through December 2015, on annual production volumes:

Puts: Hedged volume (Bbls) 168,000 1,080,000 540,000 456,000 Weighted average price (\$/Bbl) \$ 65.79 \$ 65.00 \$ 75.00 \$ 75.00 Swaps:		: 	Remaining year 2012		Year 2013		Year 2014		Year 2015
Hedged volume (Bbls)	Oil Positions:						_		
Weighted average price (\$/Bbl) \$ 65.79 \$ 65.00 \$ 75.00 \$ 75.00 Swaps: Hedged volume (Bbls) 183,000 600,000 — — — Weighted average price (\$/Bbl) \$ 93.52 \$ 96.32 \$ 96.32 \$ 9.25 — \$ 9.20 — \$ 9.20 — \$ 9.20 — \$ 9.20 \$ 9.20 \$ 9.20 — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — —	Puts:								
Swaps: Hedged volume (Bbls) 183,000 600,000 — — — Weighted average price (\$/Bbl) \$ 95.52 \$ 96.32 \$ — \$ — — Collars: — <			168,000		1,080,000		540,000		456,000
Hedged volume (Bbls)	Weighted average price (\$/Bbl)	\$	65.79	\$	65.00	\$	75.00	\$	75.00
Weighted average price (\$/Bbl) \$ 93.52 96.32 \$ — \$ — Collars: Hedged volume (Bbls) 301,500 768,000 726,000 252,000 Weighted average floor price (\$/Bbl) \$ 79.50 \$ 79.38 \$ 75.45 \$ 75.00 Weighted average ceiling price (\$/Bbl) \$ 118.09 \$ 121.67 \$ 129.09 \$ 135.00 Natural Gas Positions: Puts: Hedged volume (MMBtu) 1,080,000 6,600,000 — — — Weighted average price (\$/MMBtu) \$ 5.38 \$ 4.00 \$ — — — Swaps: Hedged volume (MMBtu) \$ 520,000 — — — — Weighted average price (\$/MMBtu) \$ 5.48 \$ — \$ — — — Collars: Hedged volume (MMBtu) 1,950,000 16,060,000 18,120,000 15,480,000 Weighted average floor price (\$/MMBtu) \$ 4.12 \$ 3.42 \$ 3.38 3.00 Weighted average ceiling price (\$/MMBtu) \$ 5.79 5.79 6.09 6.09 <td>Swaps:</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>	Swaps:								
Collars: Hedged volume (Bbls) 301,500 768,000 726,000 252,000 Weighted average floor price (\$/Bbl) 79.50 79.38 75.45 75.00 Weighted average ceiling price (\$/Bbl) 118.09 121.67 129.09 135.00 Natural Gas Positions: Puts: **** Hedged volume (MMBtu) 1,080,000 6,600,000 — — — Weighted average price (\$/MMBtu) 5.38 4.00 ** — — Swaps: ** 4.00 ** — — Hedged volume (MMBtu) 5.20,000 — — — — Weighted average price (\$/MMBtu) \$ 5.48 ** — ** — — Collars: ** ** ** ** — ** — — — ** — ** — ** — ** — ** — ** — ** — ** — ** — ** — ** — ** — ** — ** <td>Hedged volume (Bbls)</td> <td></td> <td>183,000</td> <td></td> <td>600,000</td> <td></td> <td>_</td> <td></td> <td>_</td>	Hedged volume (Bbls)		183,000		600,000		_		_
Hedged volume (Bbls) 301,500 768,000 726,000 252,000 Weighted average floor price (\$/Bbl) \$ 79.50 \$ 79.38 \$ 75.45 \$ 75.00 Weighted average ceiling price (\$/Bbl) \$ 118.09 \$ 121.67 \$ 129.09 \$ 135.00 Natural Gas Positions:	Weighted average price (\$/Bbl)	\$	93.52	\$	96.32	\$	_	\$	_
Weighted average floor price (\$/Bbl) \$ 79.50 \$ 79.38 \$ 75.45 \$ 75.00 Weighted average ceiling price (\$/Bbl) \$ 118.09 \$ 121.67 \$ 129.09 \$ 135.00 Natural Gas Positions: Puts: *** Use of the special price (\$/MMBtu) \$ 1,080,000 6,600,000 — * — * — * — * — * — * Weighted average price (\$/MMBtu) \$ 5.38 \$ 4.00 \$ — * * — * — * — * — * Swaps: *** Hedged volume (MMBtu) \$ 520,000 — * * — * * — * — * — * — * Weighted average price (\$/MMBtu) \$ 5.48 * — * * — * * — * — * — * Collars: *** Hedged volume (MMBtu) 1,950,000 16,060,000 18,120,000 15,480,000 Weighted average floor price (\$/MMBtu) \$ 4.12 \$ 3.42 \$ 3.38 \$ 3.00 Weighted average ceiling price (\$/MMBtu) \$ 5.79 \$ 5.79 \$ 6.09 \$ 6.00 Basis swaps(1): * Hedged volume (MMBtu) 720,000 1,200,000 — — —	Collars:								
Weighted average ceiling price (\$/Bbl) \$ 118.09 \$ 121.67 \$ 129.09 \$ 135.00 Natural Gas Positions: Puts: Hedged volume (MMBtu) 1,080,000 6,600,000 — — Weighted average price (\$/MMBtu) \$ 5.38 \$ 4.00 \$ — \$ — Swaps: Hedged volume (MMBtu) \$ 520,000 — — — Weighted average price (\$/MMBtu) \$ 5.48 \$ — \$ — \$ — Collars: Hedged volume (MMBtu) 1,950,000 16,060,000 18,120,000 15,480,000 Weighted average floor price (\$/MMBtu) \$ 4.12 \$ 3.42 \$ 3.38 \$ 3.00 Weighted average ceiling price (\$/MMBtu) \$ 5.79 \$ 5.79 \$ 6.09 \$ 6.00 Basis swaps(1): Hedged volume (MMBtu) 720,000 1,200,000 — — —	Hedged volume (Bbls)		301,500		768,000		726,000		252,000
Natural Gas Positions: Puts: I,080,000 6,600,000 — — Hedged volume (MMBtu) \$ 5.38 \$ 4.00 \$ — \$ — Swaps: — Hedged volume (MMBtu) \$ 520,000 — — — Weighted average price (\$/MMBtu) \$ 5.48 \$ — \$ — \$ — Collars: Foliable average floor price (\$/MMBtu) \$ 1,950,000 \$ 16,060,000 \$ 18,120,000 \$ 15,480,000 Weighted average floor price (\$/MMBtu) \$ 4.12 \$ 3.42 \$ 3.38 \$ 3.00 Weighted average ceiling price (\$/MMBtu) \$ 5.79 \$ 5.79 \$ 6.09 \$ 6.00 Basis swaps(1): — Hedged volume (MMBtu) 720,000 1,200,000 — — —	Weighted average floor price (\$/Bbl)	\$	79.50	\$	79.38	\$	75.45	\$	75.00
Puts: Hedged volume (MMBtu) 1,080,000 6,600,000 — — Weighted average price (\$/MMBtu) \$ 5.38 \$ 4.00 \$ — \$ — Swaps: Hedged volume (MMBtu) 520,000 — — — — Weighted average price (\$/MMBtu) \$ 5.48 \$ — \$ — \$ — \$ — Collars: Hedged volume (MMBtu) 1,950,000 16,060,000 18,120,000 15,480,000 Weighted average floor price (\$/MMBtu) \$ 4.12 \$ 3.42 \$ 3.38 \$ 3.00 Weighted average ceiling price (\$/MMBtu) \$ 5.79 \$ 5.79 \$ 6.09 \$ 6.00 Basis swaps(1): Hedged volume (MMBtu) 720,000 1,200,000 — — —	Weighted average ceiling price (\$/Bbl)	\$	118.09	\$	121.67	\$	129.09	\$	135.00
Hedged volume (MMBtu) 1,080,000 6,600,000 — — Weighted average price (\$/MMBtu) \$ 5.38 \$ 4.00 \$ — \$ — Swaps: Hedged volume (MMBtu) 520,000 — — — — Weighted average price (\$/MMBtu) \$ 5.48 \$ — \$ — \$ — \$ — Collars: Hedged volume (MMBtu) 1,950,000 16,060,000 18,120,000 15,480,000 Weighted average floor price (\$/MMBtu) \$ 4.12 \$ 3.42 \$ 3.38 \$ 3.00 Weighted average ceiling price (\$/MMBtu) \$ 5.79 \$ 5.79 \$ 6.09 \$ 6.00 Basis swaps(1): Hedged volume (MMBtu) 720,000 1,200,000 — — — —	Natural Gas Positions:								
Weighted average price (\$/MMBtu) \$ 5.38 \$ 4.00 \$ — \$ — Swaps: Hedged volume (MMBtu) 520,000 — — — — — — Weighted average price (\$/MMBtu) \$ 5.48 \$ — \$ — \$ — Collars: Hedged volume (MMBtu) 1,950,000 16,060,000 18,120,000 15,480,000 Weighted average floor price (\$/MMBtu) \$ 4.12 \$ 3.42 \$ 3.38 \$ 3.00 Weighted average ceiling price (\$/MMBtu) \$ 5.79 \$ 5.79 \$ 6.09 \$ 6.00 Basis swaps(1): Hedged volume (MMBtu) 720,000 1,200,000 — — —	Puts:								
Swaps: Hedged volume (MMBtu) 520,000 — — — Weighted average price (\$/MMBtu) \$ 5.48 \$ — \$ — \$ — Collars: *** *** *** — *** — Hedged volume (MMBtu) 1,950,000 16,060,000 18,120,000 15,480,000 Weighted average floor price (\$/MMBtu) \$ 4.12 \$ 3.42 \$ 3.38 \$ 3.00 Weighted average ceiling price (\$/MMBtu) \$ 5.79 \$ 5.79 \$ 6.09 \$ 6.00 Basis swaps(1): *** *** *** — — — Hedged volume (MMBtu) 720,000 1,200,000 — — —			1,080,000		6,600,000		_		_
Hedged volume (MMBtu) 520,000 — — — Weighted average price (\$/MMBtu) \$ 5.48 \$ — \$ — \$ — Collars: *** *** *** — *** — Hedged volume (MMBtu) 1,950,000 16,060,000 18,120,000 15,480,000 ** *** 3.00 *** *** 3.38 \$ 3.00 *** 6.00 ***	Weighted average price (\$/MMBtu)	\$	5.38	\$	4.00	\$	_	\$	_
Weighted average price (\$/MMBtu) \$ 5.48 \$ - \$ - \$ - Collars: Hedged volume (MMBtu) 1,950,000 16,060,000 18,120,000 15,480,000 Weighted average floor price (\$/MMBtu) \$ 4.12 \$ 3.42 \$ 3.38 \$ 3.00 Weighted average ceiling price (\$/MMBtu) \$ 5.79 \$ 5.79 \$ 6.09 \$ 6.00 Basis swaps(1): Hedged volume (MMBtu) 720,000 1,200,000 — — —	Swaps:								
Collars: Hedged volume (MMBtu) 1,950,000 16,060,000 18,120,000 15,480,000 Weighted average floor price (\$/MMBtu) \$ 4.12 \$ 3.42 \$ 3.38 \$ 3.00 Weighted average ceiling price (\$/MMBtu) \$ 5.79 \$ 5.79 \$ 6.09 \$ 6.00 Basis swaps(1): Hedged volume (MMBtu) 720,000 1,200,000 — — —	Hedged volume (MMBtu)		520,000		_		_		_
Hedged volume (MMBtu) 1,950,000 16,060,000 18,120,000 15,480,000 Weighted average floor price (\$/MMBtu) \$ 4.12 \$ 3.42 \$ 3.38 \$ 3.00 Weighted average ceiling price (\$/MMBtu) \$ 5.79 \$ 5.79 \$ 6.09 \$ 6.00 Basis swaps(1): Hedged volume (MMBtu) 720,000 1,200,000 — — —	Weighted average price (\$/MMBtu)	\$	5.48	\$	_	\$	_	\$	_
Weighted average floor price (\$/MMBtu) \$ 4.12 \$ 3.42 \$ 3.38 \$ 3.00 Weighted average ceiling price (\$/MMBtu) \$ 5.79 \$ 5.79 \$ 6.09 \$ 6.00 Basis swaps(1): Hedged volume (MMBtu) 720,000 1,200,000 — —	Collars:								
Weighted average ceiling price (\$/MMBtu) \$ 5.79 \$ 5.79 \$ 6.09 \$ 6.00 Basis swaps(1): Hedged volume (MMBtu) 720,000 1,200,000 — —	Hedged volume (MMBtu)		1,950,000		16,060,000		18,120,000		15,480,000
Basis swaps(1): Hedged volume (MMBtu) 720,000 1,200,000 — —	Weighted average floor price (\$/MMBtu)	\$	4.12	\$	3.42	\$	3.38	\$	3.00
Hedged volume (MMBtu) 720,000 1,200,000 — — —	Weighted average ceiling price (\$/MMBtu)	\$	5.79	\$	5.79	\$	6.09	\$	6.00
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Basis swaps(1):								
147'-land	Hedged volume (MMBtu)		720,000		1,200,000		_		_
weignted average price (\$/MMBttl) \$ 0.31 \$ 0.33 \$ — \$ —	Weighted average price (\$/MMBtu)	\$	0.31	\$	0.33	\$	_	\$	_

⁽¹⁾ The cash settlement price of the Company's basis swaps is calculated on the difference between the Company's natural gas futures contracts that settle on the NYMEX index and the NYMEX index price at the time of settlement. At September 30, 2012, the Company had 200,000 MMBtu for the remainder of 2012 and 20,000 MMBtu for 2013 in basis swaps that did not have corresponding volumes hedged with a NYMEX index price.

2. Interest rate derivatives

The Company is exposed to market risk for changes in interest rates related to its Senior Secured Credit Facility. Interest rate derivative agreements are used to manage a portion of the exposure related to changing interest rates by converting floating-rate debt to fixed-rate debt. If LIBOR is lower than the fixed rate in the contract, the Company is required to pay the counterparties the difference, and conversely, the counterparties are required to pay the Company if LIBOR is higher than the fixed rate in the contract. The Company did not designate the interest rate derivatives as cash flow hedges; therefore, the changes in fair value of these instruments are recorded in current earnings.

(Unaudited)

The following presents the settlement terms of the interest rate derivatives at September 30, 2012:

(in thousands except rate data)	 Year 2012	Year 2013	Expiration date
Notional amount	\$ 50,000	\$ 50,000	
Fixed rate	1.11%	1.11%	September 13, 2013
Notional amount	\$ 50,000	\$ 50,000	
Cap rate	3.00%	3.00%	September 13, 2013
Total	\$ 100,000	\$ 100,000	

3. Balance sheet presentation

The Company's oil and natural gas commodity derivatives and interest rate derivatives are presented on a net basis in "Derivative financial instruments" in the unaudited consolidated balance sheets.

The following summarizes the fair value of derivatives outstanding on a gross basis as of:

(in thousands)	Se	ptember 30, 2012	December 31, 2011		
Assets:					
Commodity derivatives:					
Oil derivatives	\$	20,194	\$	16,026	
Natural gas derivatives		20,352		34,019	
Interest rate derivatives		_		11	
	\$	40,546	\$	50,056	
Liabilities:	-		_		
Commodity derivatives:					
Oil derivatives(1)	\$	24,094	\$	28,044	
Natural gas derivatives(2)		13,090		6,832	
Interest rate derivatives		367		1,991	
	\$	37,551	\$	36,867	

- (1) The oil derivatives fair value includes a deferred premium liability of \$19.0 million and \$13.4 million at September 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011, respectively.
- (2) The natural gas derivatives fair value includes a deferred premium liability of \$7.1 million and \$5.4 million at September 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011, respectively.

By using derivative instruments to economically hedge exposures to changes in commodity prices and interest rates, the Company exposes itself to credit risk and market risk. Credit risk is the failure of the counterparty to perform under the terms of the derivative contract. When the fair value of a derivative contract is positive, the counterparty owes the Company, which creates credit risk. The Company's counterparties are participants in the Senior Secured Credit Facility which is secured by the Company's oil and natural gas reserves; therefore, the Company is not required to post any collateral. The Company does not require collateral from its counterparties. The Company minimizes the credit risk in derivative instruments by: (i) limiting its exposure to any single counterparty; (ii) entering into derivative instruments only with counterparties that are also lenders in the Senior Secured Credit Facility and meet the Company's minimum credit quality standard, or have a guarantee from an affiliate that meets the Company's minimum credit quality standard; and (iii) monitoring the creditworthiness of the Company's counterparties on an ongoing basis. In accordance with the Company's standard practice, its commodity and interest rate

19

Table of Contents

Laredo Petroleum Holdings, Inc. Condensed notes to the consolidated financial statements (Unaudited)

derivatives are subject to counterparty netting under agreements governing such derivatives and, therefore, the risk of such loss is somewhat mitigated at September 30, 2012.

4. Gain (loss) on derivatives

Gains and losses on derivatives are reported on the unaudited consolidated statements of operations in the respective "Realized and unrealized gain (loss)" amounts. Realized gains (losses) represent amounts related to the settlement of derivative instruments, and for commodity derivatives, are aligned with the underlying production. Unrealized gains (losses) represent the change in fair value of the derivative instruments and are non-cash items.

The following represents the Company's reported gains and losses on derivative instruments for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2012 and 2011:

	 Three months end	ed Sep	tember 30,	Nine months ended September 30,			
(in thousands)	2012		2011	2012			2011
Realized gains (losses):							
Commodity derivatives	\$ 7,078	\$	2,150	\$	20,901	\$	1,219
Interest rate derivatives	(84)		(1,176)		(2,022)		(3,732)
	 6,994		974		18,879		(2,513)

Unrealized gains (losses):					
Commodity derivatives	(31,148)		50,286	(15,834)	41,632
Interest rate derivatives	(2)		953	1,613	2,415
	 (31,150)	•	51,239	(14,221)	44,047
Total gains (losses):					
Commodity derivatives	(24,070)		52,436	5,067	42,851
Interest rate derivatives	(86)		(223)	(409)	(1,317)
	\$ (24,156)	\$	52,213	\$ 4,658	\$ 41,534

G—Fair value measurements

The Company accounts for its oil and natural gas commodity and interest rate derivatives at fair value. The fair value of derivative financial instruments is determined utilizing pricing models for similar instruments. The models use a variety of techniques to arrive at fair value, including quotes and pricing analysis. Inputs to the pricing models include publicly available prices and forward curves generated from a compilation of data gathered from third parties.

The Company has categorized its assets and liabilities measured at fair value, based on the priority of inputs to the valuation technique, into a three-level fair value hierarchy. The fair value hierarchy gives the highest priority to quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities (Level 1) and the lowest priority to unobservable inputs (Level 3).

20

Table of Contents

Laredo Petroleum Holdings, Inc. Condensed notes to the consolidated financial statements (Unaudited)

Assets and liabilities recorded at fair value on the unaudited consolidated balance sheets are categorized based on the inputs to the valuation techniques as follows:

- Level 1— Assets and liabilities recorded at fair value for which values are based on unadjusted quoted prices for identical assets or liabilities in an active market that management has the ability to access. Active markets are considered to be those in which transactions for the assets or liabilities occur in sufficient frequency and volume to provide pricing information on an ongoing basis.
- Level 2— Assets and liabilities recorded at fair value for which values are based on quoted prices in markets that are not active or model inputs that are observable either directly or indirectly for substantially the full term of the asset or liability. Substantially all of these inputs are observable in the marketplace throughout the full term of the price risk management instrument, can be derived from observable data or supported by observable levels at which transactions are executed in the marketplace.
- Level 3— Assets and liabilities recorded at fair value for which values are based on prices or valuation techniques that require inputs that are both unobservable and significant to the overall fair value measurement. Unobservable inputs that are not corroborated by market data. These inputs reflect management's own assumptions about the assumptions a market participant would use in pricing the asset or liability.

When the inputs used to measure fair value fall within different levels of the hierarchy in a liquid environment, the level within which the fair value measurement is categorized is based on the lowest level input that is significant to the fair value measurement in its entirety. The Company conducts a review of fair value hierarchy classifications on an annual basis. Changes in the observability of valuation inputs may result in a reclassification for certain financial assets or liabilities. Transfers between fair value hierarchy levels are recognized and reported in the period in which the transfer occurred. No transfers between fair value hierarchy levels occurred during the three and nine months ended September 30, 2012 and 2011.

1. Fair value measurement on a recurring basis

The following presents the Company's fair value hierarchy for assets and liabilities measured at fair value on a recurring basis at September 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011.

(in thousands)	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3	Total fair value
As of September 30, 2012:				
Commodity derivatives	\$ _	\$ 29,494	\$ _	\$ 29,494
Deferred premiums	_	_	(26,132)	(26,132)
Interest rate derivatives	_	(367)	_	(367)
Total	\$	\$ 29,127	\$ (26,132)	\$ 2,995
(in thousands)	 Level 1	 Level 2	 Level 3	Total fair value
As of December 31, 2011:	 Level 1	 Level 2	Level 3	
	\$ Level 1	\$ Level 2 34,037	\$ Level 3	\$
As of December 31, 2011:	Level 1	\$ 	\$ Level 3 — (18,868)	\$ value
As of December 31, 2011: Commodity derivatives	Level 1	\$ 	\$ _	\$ value 34,037

These items are included in "Derivative financial instruments" on the unaudited consolidated balance sheets. Significant Level 2 assumptions associated with the calculation of discounted cash flows used in the "mark-to-market" analysis of commodity derivatives include the NYMEX natural gas and crude oil prices, appropriate risk adjusted discount rates and other relevant data. Significant Level 2 assumptions associated with the calculation of discounted cash flows used in the "mark-to-market" analysis of interest rate swaps include the interest rate curves, appropriate risk adjusted discount rates and other relevant data.

Table of Contents

Laredo Petroleum Holdings, Inc. Condensed notes to the consolidated financial statements (Unaudited)

containing deferred premiums are entered into, the Company discounts the associated deferred premium to its net present value at the contract trade date, using the Senior Secured Credit Facility rate at the trade date (historical input rates range from 2.00% to 3.56%) and then amortizing the change in net present value into interest expense over the period from trade until the final settlement date at the end of the contract. After this initial valuation the net present value of each deferred premium is not adjusted; therefore, significant increases (decreases) in the Senior Secured Credit Facility rate would result in a significantly lower (higher) fair value measurement for each new deal containing a deferred premium entered into; however, the valuation for the deals already recorded would remain unaffected. While the Company believes the sources utilized to arrive at the fair value estimates are reliable, different sources or methods could have yielded different fair value estimates; therefore, on a quarterly basis, the valuation is compared to counterparty valuations and third party valuation of the deferred premiums for reasonableness.

22

Table of Contents

Laredo Petroleum Holdings, Inc. Condensed notes to the consolidated financial statements (Unaudited)

Three months ended September 30, 2012

Nine months ended September 30, 2012

32,678

2,201

(14.143)

A summary of the changes in assets classified as Level 3 measurements for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2012 and 2011 are as follows:

(in thousands)	 Derivative option contracts		Deferred premiums	Derivative option contracts	-	Deferred premiums	
Balance of Level 3 at beginning of period(1)	\$ 	\$	(23,552)	\$ 	\$	(18,868)	
Realized and unrealized gains included in earnings	_			_		_	
Amortization of deferred premiums	_		(176)	_		(495)	
Total purchases and settlements:							
Purchases	_		(3,999)	_		(11,291)	
Settlements	_		1,595	_		4,522	
Balance of Level 3 at end of period	\$ _	\$	(26,132)	\$	\$	(26,132)	
Change in unrealized losses attributed to earnings relating to derivatives still held at end of period	\$ 	\$		\$ 	\$		
	Three months ended	Septei	mber 30, 2011	Nine months ended	September 30, 2011		
(in thousands)	Derivative option contracts		Deferred premiums	Derivative option contracts		Deferred premiums	
Balance of Level 3 at beginning of period	\$ 13,938	\$	(12,670)	\$ 20,026	\$	(12,495)	
Realized and unrealized gains (losses) included in earnings	11,911		_	5,323			
Amortization of deferred premiums	_		(113)	_		(329)	
Total purchases and settlements:							
Purchases	4,423		(1,383)	4,923		(1,383)	
Settlements	_		23	_		64	
Transfers in to Level 3(1)(2)	2,406		_	2,406		_	

32,678

231

(14.143)

2. Fair value measurement on a nonrecurring basis

Change in unrealized gains attributed to earnings relating to

Balance of Level 3 at end of period

derivatives still held at end of period

The Company accounts for additions to its asset retirement obligation (see Note B.8) and the impairment of long-lived assets (see Note B.11), if any, at fair value on a nonrecurring basis. For purposes of fair value measurement, it was determined that the impairment of long-lived assets and the additions to the

⁽¹⁾ The Company transferred the commodity derivative option contracts out of Level 3 during the year ended December 31, 2011 due to the Company's ability to utilize transparent forward price curves and volatilities published and available through independent third party vendors. As a result, the Company transferred positions from Level 3 to Level 2 as the significant inputs used to calculate the fair value are all observable.

⁽²⁾ The Company's policy is to recognize transfers in and transfers out as of the actual date of the event or change in circumstances that caused the transfer.

asset retirement obligation are classified as Level 3 based on the use of internally developed cash flow models. No impairments of long-lived assets were recorded in the nine months ended September 30, 2012.

Inherent in the fair value calculation of asset retirement obligations are numerous assumptions and judgments including, in addition to those noted above, the ultimate settlement of these amounts, the ultimate timing of such settlement, and changes in legal, regulatory, environmental and political environments. To the extent future revisions to these assumptions impact the fair value of the existing asset retirement obligation liability, a corresponding adjustment will be made to the asset balance.

23

Table of Contents

Laredo Petroleum Holdings, Inc. Condensed notes to the consolidated financial statements (Unaudited)

Asset retirement obligations. The accounting policies for asset retirement obligations are discussed in Note B.8, including a reconciliation of the Company's asset retirement obligations. The fair value of additions to the asset retirement obligation liability is measured using valuation techniques consistent with the income approach, which converts future cash flows to a single discounted amount. Significant inputs to the valuation include: (i) estimated plug and abandonment cost per well based on Company experience; (ii) estimated remaining life per well based on the reserve life per well; (iii) future inflation factors; and (iv) the Company's average credit adjusted risk free rate.

Impairment of oil and natural gas properties. The accounting policies for impairment of oil and natural gas properties are discussed in the audited consolidated financial statements and notes thereto included in the 2011 Annual Report. Significant inputs included in the calculation of discounted cash flows used in the impairment analysis include the Company's estimate of operating and development costs, anticipated production of proved reserves and other relevant data.

H-Credit risk

The Company's oil and natural gas sales are to a variety of purchasers, including intrastate and interstate pipelines or their marketing affiliates and independent marketing companies. The Company's joint operations accounts receivable are from a number of oil and natural gas companies, partnerships, individuals and others who own interests in the properties operated by the Company. Management believes that any credit risk imposed by a concentration in the oil and natural gas industry is offset by the creditworthiness of the Company's customer base and industry partners. The Company routinely assesses the recoverability of all material trade and other receivables to determine collectability.

The Company uses derivative instruments to hedge its exposure to oil and natural gas price volatility and its exposure to interest rate risk associated with the Senior Secured Credit Facility. These transactions expose the Company to potential credit risk from its counterparties. In accordance with the Company's standard practice, its derivative instruments are subject to counterparty netting under agreements governing such derivatives and therefore, the credit risk associated with its derivative counterparties is somewhat mitigated. See Note F for additional information regarding the Company's derivative instruments.

The following table summarizes the net oil and natural gas sales (oil and natural gas sales less production taxes) received from the Company's related party and is included in the unaudited consolidated statements of operations for the periods presented:

	Three months ended Sept					Nine months end	ed Sept	ember 30,
(in thousands)	2012			2011		2012	2011	
Net oil and natural gas sales(1)	\$	15,940	\$	21,580	\$	53,680	\$	55,112

The following table summarizes the amounts included in oil and natural gas sales receivable in the unaudited consolidated balance sheets for the periods presented:

(in thousands)	Septer	nber 30, 2012	D	ecember 31, 2011
Oil and natural gas sales receivable(1)	\$	5,445	\$	6,845

(1) The Company has a gas gathering and processing arrangement with affiliates of Targa Resources, Inc. ("Targa"). Warburg Pincus IX, a majority stockholder of Laredo Holdings, and other affiliates of Warburg Pincus LLC hold investment interests in Targa. One of Laredo Holdings' directors is on the board of directors of affiliates of Targa.

24

Table of Contents

Laredo Petroleum Holdings, Inc. Condensed notes to the consolidated financial statements (Unaudited)

I—Commitments and contingencies

1. Lease commitments

The Company leases equipment and office space under operating leases expiring on various dates through 2016. Minimum annual lease commitments at September 30, 2012 and for the calendar years following are as follows:

(in thousands)

Remaining 2012	\$	365
2013	,	1,448
2014		1,102
2015		731
2016		282
Total	\$	3,928

The following table presents rent expense for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2012 and 2011.

	Three mo	onths end	led Septei	mber 30,	Nine months ended September 30,			
(in thousands)	2012			2011	2012			2011
Rent expense	\$	333	\$	295	\$	935	\$	885

The Company's office space lease agreements contain scheduled escalation in lease payments during the term of the lease. The Company records rent expense on a straight-line basis and a deferred lease liability for the difference between the straight-line amount and the actual amounts of the lease payments.

2. Litigation

The Company may be involved in legal proceedings or is subject to industry rulings that could bring rise to claims in the ordinary course of business. The Company has concluded that the likelihood is remote that the ultimate resolution of any pending litigation or pending claims will be material or have a material adverse effect on the Company's business, financial position, results of operations or liquidity.

3. Drilling contracts

The Company has committed to several short-term drilling contracts with various third parties in order to complete its various drilling projects. The contracts contain an early termination clause that requires the Company to pay significant penalties to the third party should the Company cease drilling efforts. These penalties could significantly impact the Company's financial statements upon contract termination. These commitments are not recorded in the accompanying unaudited consolidated balance sheets. Future commitments as of September 30, 2012 are \$34.0 million. Management has not canceled and does not anticipate canceling any drilling contracts or discontinuing drilling efforts in 2012.

4. Federal and state regulations

Oil and natural gas exploration, production and related operations are subject to extensive federal and state laws, rules and regulations. Failure to comply with these laws, rules and regulations can result in substantial penalties. The regulatory burden on the oil and natural gas industry increases the cost of doing business and affects profitability. The Company believes that it is in compliance with currently applicable state and federal regulations and these regulations will not have a material adverse impact on the financial position or results of operations of the Company. Because these rules and regulations are frequently amended or reinterpreted, the Company is unable to predict the future cost or impact of complying with these regulations.

25

Table of Contents

Laredo Petroleum Holdings, Inc. Condensed notes to the consolidated financial statements (Unaudited)

J—Defined contribution plans

The Company sponsors a 401(k) defined contribution plan for the benefit of substantially all employees at the date of hire. The plan allows eligible employees to make tax-deferred contributions up to 100% of their annual compensation, not to exceed annual limits established by the federal government. The Company makes matching contributions of up to 6% of an employee's compensation and may make additional discretionary contributions for eligible employees. Employees are 100% vested in the employer contributions upon receipt.

The following table presents total contributions to the plans for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2012 and 2011.

	Three months ended September 30,				Nine months ended September 30,			
(in thousands)	201	2		2011		2012	2011	
Contributions	\$	321	\$	565	\$	963	\$	1,420

K-Net income (loss) per share

Basic net income (loss) per share is computed by dividing net income (loss) by the weighted average number of shares outstanding for the period. For the nine months ended September 30, 2012, diluted net income per share reflects the potential dilution of non-vested restricted stock awards. For the three months ended September 30, 2012, the effect of the Company's 1,143,108 non-vested shares outstanding were anti-dilutive due to the Company's net loss and therefore were excluded from the calculation of diluted net loss per share. The effect of the Company's outstanding options to purchase 485,403 shares of common stock at \$24.11 per share were excluded from the calculation of diluted net income (loss) per share for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2012 because the exercise price of those options was greater than the average market price during the period, and, therefore, the inclusion of these outstanding options would have been anti-dilutive.

The following is the calculation of basic and diluted weighted average shares outstanding and net income (loss) per share for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2012:

in thousands, except for per share data)		Three months ended September 30, 2012	Nine months ended September 30, 2012
Net income (loss) (numerator):			_
Net income (loss) —basic and diluted	\$	(7,384)	\$ 49,826

Weighted average shares (denominator):			
Weighted average shares—basic	1	27,001	126,909
Non-vested restricted stock		_	1,239
Weighted average shares—diluted	1	27,001	128,148
Net income (loss) per share:			
Basic	\$	(0.06) §	\$ 0.39
Diluted	\$	(0.06) §	\$ 0.39

L—Recently issued accounting standards

In December 2011, the Financial Accounting Standards Board issued guidance to improve reporting and transparency of offsetting (netting) assets and liabilities and the related effects on the financial statements. This guidance is effective for fiscal years and interim periods within those years beginning on or after January 1, 2013. The Company does not expect the adoption of this guidance to have a material effect on its consolidated financial statements.

M—Subsidiary guarantees

Laredo Holdings and all of Laredo's wholly-owned subsidiaries (Laredo Gas, Laredo Texas and Laredo Dallas, collectively, the "Subsidiary Guarantors") have fully and unconditionally guaranteed the 2019 Notes, the 2022 Notes and the

26

Table of Contents

Laredo Petroleum Holdings, Inc. Condensed notes to the consolidated financial statements (Unaudited)

Senior Secured Credit Facility. In accordance with practices accepted by the SEC, Laredo has prepared condensed consolidating financial statements in order to quantify the assets, results of operations and cash flows of such subsidiaries as subsidiary guarantors. The following unaudited condensed consolidating balance sheets as of September 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011, unaudited condensed consolidating statements of operations for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2012 and 2011, and unaudited condensed consolidating statements of cash flows for the nine months ended September 30, 2012 and 2011, present financial information for Laredo Holdings as the parent of Laredo on a stand-alone basis (carrying any investments in subsidiaries under the equity method), financial information for Laredo on a stand-alone basis (carrying any investment in subsidiaries under the equity method), financial information for the Subsidiary Guarantors on a stand-alone basis (carrying any investment in subsidiaries under the equity method), and the consolidation and elimination entries necessary to arrive at the information for the Company on a condensed consolidated basis. All deferred income taxes are recorded on Laredo's statements of financial position, as Laredo's subsidiaries are flow-through entities for income tax purposes. Prior to the Broad Oak acquisition on July 1, 2011, both Laredo and Laredo Dallas were separate taxable entities and deferred income taxes for the Company are recorded separately. The Subsidiary Guarantors are not restricted from making distributions to Laredo.

Condensed consolidating balance sheet September 30, 2012 (Unaudited)

(in thousands)]	Laredo Holdings			ubsidiary uarantors	ntercompany eliminations	C	Consolidated company
Accounts receivable	\$			58,270	\$ 23,975	\$ 	\$	82,245
Other current assets		_		45,880	16	_		45,896
Total oil and natural gas properties, net		_		1,112,941	760,741	_		1,873,682
Total pipeline and gas gathering assets, net		_		_	60,010	_		60,010
Total other fixed assets, net		_		13,314	2,795	_		16,109
Investment in subsidiaries		942,793		572,464	_	(1,515,257)		_
Total other long-term assets		_		96,739	_	_		96,739
Total assets	\$	942,793	\$	1,899,608	\$ 847,537	\$ (1,515,257)	\$	2,174,681
Accounts payable	\$	1	\$	29,415	\$ 23,354	\$	\$	52,770
Other current liabilities		_		129,655	49,960	_		179,615
Other long-term liabilities		_		13,959	9,084	_		23,043
Long-term debt		_		1,101,812	_	_		1,101,812
Stockholders' equity		942,792		624,767	765,139	(1,515,257)		817,441
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$	942,793	\$	1,899,608	\$ 847,537	\$ (1,515,257)	\$	2,174,681
		27	7					

Table of Contents

Laredo Petroleum Holdings, Inc.
Condensed notes to the consolidated financial statements
(Unaudited)

Condensed consolidating balance sheet December 31, 2011 (Unaudited)

	Laredo		Subsidiary	Intercompany	Consolidated
(in thousands)	Holdings	Laredo	Guarantors	eliminations	company

Accounts receivable	\$ _	\$ 53,006	\$ 21,129	\$ _	\$ 74,135
Other current assets	54,921	20,599	204	(26,921)	48,803
Total oil and natural gas properties, net	_	780,152	535,525	_	1,315,677
Total pipeline and gas gathering assets, net	_	_	51,742	_	51,742
Total other fixed assets, net	_	10,321	769	_	11,090
Investment in subsidiaries	888,043	554,901	_	(1,442,944)	_
Total other long-term assets	_	126,205	_	_	126,205
Total assets	\$ 942,964	\$ 1,545,184	\$ 609,369	\$ (1,469,865)	\$ 1,627,652
Accounts payable	\$ 1	\$ 58,729	\$ 14,198	\$ (26,921)	\$ 46,007
Other current liabilities	_	130,990	37,364	_	168,354
Other long-term liabilities	_	8,779	7,538	_	16,317
Long-term debt	_	636,961	_	_	636,961
Stockholders' equity	942,963	709,725	550,269	(1,442,944)	760,013
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$ 942,964	\$ 1,545,184	\$ 609,369	\$ (1,469,865)	\$ 1,627,652

Condensed consolidating statement of operations For the three months ended September 30, 2012 (Unaudited)

(in thousands)	Laredo Holdings		Laredo		Subsidiary Guarantors		Intercompany eliminations		onsolidated company
Total operating revenues	\$	_	\$	75,178	\$	72,276	\$	(2,754)	\$ 144,700
Total operating costs and expenses		12		69,532		40,881		(2,754)	107,671
Income (loss) from operations		(12)		5,646		31,395			 37,029
Interest expense, net				(24,410)		_		_	(24,410)
Other, net		_		(24,156)		(1)		_	(24,157)
Income (loss) from operations before income tax		(12)		(42,920)		31,394			 (11,538)
Income tax benefit		_		4,154		_		_	4,154
Net income (loss)	\$	(12)	\$	(38,766)	\$	31,394	\$		\$ (7,384)

28

Table of Contents

Laredo Petroleum Holdings, Inc. Condensed notes to the consolidated financial statements (Unaudited)

Condensed consolidating statement of operations For the three months ended September 30, 2011 (Unaudited)

(in thousands)	Laredo Holdings		Laredo		ıbsidiary ıarantors	Intercompany eliminations		nsolidated ompany
Total operating revenues	\$ _	\$	62,333	\$	72,032	\$	(1,905)	\$ 132,460
Total operating costs and expenses	_		43,069		36,693		(1,905)	77,857
Income from operations	 _		19,264		35,339			54,603
Interest income (expense), net	28		(12,810)		_		_	(12,782)
Other, net	_		52,217		(2,950)		_	49,267
Income from operations before income tax	 28		58,671		32,389			91,088
Income tax expense	_		(32,842)		_		_	(32,842)
Net income	\$ 28	\$	25,829	\$	32,389	\$	_	\$ 58,246

Condensed consolidating statement of operations For the nine months ended September 30, 2012 (Unaudited)

(in thousands)	Laredo Holdings			Laredo		ubsidiary uarantors	Intercompany eliminations		nsolidated ompany
Total operating revenues	\$	_	\$	227,636	\$	215,679	\$	(7,643)	\$ 435,672
Total operating costs and expenses		171		196,096		113,107		(7,643)	301,731
Income (loss) from operations		(171)		31,540		102,572		_	133,941
Interest expense, net				(60,737)		_		_	(60,737)
Other, net		_		4,658		(9)		_	4,649
Income (loss) from operations before income tax		(171)	-	(24,539)	-	102,563			77,853
Income tax expense		_		(28,027)		_		_	(28,027)
Net income (loss)	\$	(171)	\$	(52,566)	\$	102,563	\$		\$ 49,826

29

Condensed notes to the consolidated financial statements (Unaudited)

Condensed consolidating statement of operations For the nine months ended September 30, 2011 (Unaudited)

(in thousands)	Laredo Holdings		Laredo		Subsidiary Guarantors		Intercompany eliminations		onsolidated company
Total operating revenues	\$		\$	164,818	\$	211,679	\$	(5,199)	\$ 371,298
Total operating costs and expenses		7		114,931		99,323		(5,199)	209,062
Income (loss) from operations		(7)		49,887		112,356			 162,236
Interest income (expense), net		83		(29,965)		(5,097)		_	(34,979)
Other, net		_		46,524		(11,214)		_	35,310
Income from operations before income tax		76		66,446		96,045			162,567
Income tax expense		<u> </u>		(37,178)		(21,401)		<u> </u>	(58,579)
Net income	\$	76	\$	29,268	\$	74,644	\$		\$ 103,988

Condensed consolidating statement of cash flows For the nine months ended September 30, 2012 (Unaudited)

(in thousands)	Laredo Holdings	Laredo	Subsidiary Guarantors	Intercompany eliminations	Consolidated company
Net cash flows provided by (used in) operating activities	\$ (171)	\$ 79,881	\$ 176,826	\$ 26,921	\$ 283,457
Net cash flows used in investing activities	(54,750)	(505,288)	(176,828)	_	(736,866)
Net cash flows provided by financing activities	_	454,524	_	_	454,524
Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents	(54,921)	29,117	(2)	26,921	1,115
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period	54,921	_	2	(26,921)	28,002
Cash and cash equivalents at end of period	\$ —	\$ 29,117	\$ —	\$ —	\$ 29,117
					
	30				

Table of Contents

Laredo Petroleum Holdings, Inc. Condensed notes to the consolidated financial statements (Unaudited)

Condensed consolidating statement of cash flows For the nine months ended September 30, 2011 (Unaudited)

(in thousands)	Laredo Holdings		Laredo		Subsidiary Guarantors		Intercompany eliminations		(Consolidated company
Net cash flows provided by operating activities	\$	76	\$	96,698	\$	138,421	\$	(1,522)	\$	233,673
Net cash flows provided by (used in) investing activities		(7,625)		(597,609)		85,970		_		(519,264)
Net cash flows provided by (used in) financing activities		_		500,911		(218,306)		_		282,605
Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents	<u>-</u>	(7,549)				6,085		(1,522)		(2,986)
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period		38,652		_		6,489		(13,906)		31,235
Cash and cash equivalents at end of period	\$	31,103	\$	_	\$	12,574	\$	(15,428)	\$	28,249

N-Subsequent events

1. Amendment to and additional borrowing from the senior secured credit facility

On October 12, 2012, the Company borrowed \$50.0 million on the Senior Secured Credit Facility. The outstanding balance under the Senior Secured Credit Facility was approximately \$100.0 million at November 7, 2012.

On November 7, 2012, the Company entered into the Fifth Amendment to the Senior Secured Credit Facility which increased the borrowing base to \$825 million.

2. Secondary offering

On October 17, 2012, Laredo Holdings completed an underwritten secondary public offering of 14,375,000 shares of its common stock held by affiliates of Warburg Pincus LLC, the selling stockholders, at a price of \$20.25 per share, which included all the additional 1,875,000 shares of common stock that were subject to the underwriters' option to purchase from the selling stockholders. The selling stockholders received all proceeds from this offering. No shares were sold by Laredo Holdings or its management. The Company estimates that it will incur \$0.8 million in costs relating to this secondary public offering pursuant to a registration rights agreement with the selling stockholders.

Laredo Petroleum Holdings, Inc. Condensed notes to the consolidated financial statements (Unaudited)

O—Supplementary information

Costs incurred in oil and natural gas property acquisition, exploration and development activities

Costs incurred in the acquisition and development of oil and natural gas assets are presented below for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2012 and 2011:

	 Three months end	ded Sep	otember 30,		Nine months end	ed Sep	tember 30,
(in thousands)	 2012		2011	2012			2011
Property acquisition costs:							
Proved	\$ 16,925	\$	_	\$	16,925	\$	_
Unproved	3,693		-		3,693		_
Exploration	13,911		18,809		65,597		40,677
Development costs(1)	215,227		153,531		642,826		465,921
Total costs incurred	\$ 249,756	\$	172,340	\$	729,041	\$	506,598

(1) The costs incurred for oil and natural gas development activities include \$1.1 million and \$0.2 million in asset retirement obligations for the three months ended September 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively, and \$3.4 million and \$0.7 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively.

32

Table of Contents

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

The following discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of operations should be read in conjunction with the unaudited consolidated financial statements and condensed notes thereto included elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q as well as our audited consolidated financial statements and notes thereto included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2011 (the "2011 Annual Report"). The following discussion contains "forward-looking statements" that reflect our future plans, estimates, beliefs and expected performance. We caution that assumptions, expectations, projections, intentions or beliefs about future events may, and often do, vary from actual results and the differences can be material. Please see "Cautionary Statement Regarding Forward-Looking Statements."

Except for purposes of the unaudited consolidated financial statements and condensed notes thereto included elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, references in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q to "Laredo," "we," "us," "our" or similar terms refer to Laredo Petroleum, LLC together with its subsidiaries for periods prior to the Corporate Reorganization, and to Laredo Petroleum Holdings, Inc. together with its subsidiaries for periods after the Corporate Reorganization, unless the context otherwise indicates or requires. For more information regarding the Corporate Reorganization and IPO, see Note A to our unaudited consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.

Overview

We are an independent energy company focused on the exploration, development and acquisition of oil and natural gas properties primarily in the Permian and Mid-Continent regions of the United States. Laredo was founded in October 2006 to explore, develop and operate oil and natural gas properties and has grown rapidly through its drilling program and by making strategic acquisitions and joint ventures. On July 1, 2011, we completed the acquisition of Broad Oak Energy, Inc. ("Broad Oak"), whereby Broad Oak became a wholly-owned subsidiary of Laredo Petroleum, Inc., and its name was changed to Laredo Petroleum-Dallas, Inc. This acquisition was considered a combination of entities under common control and the historical and financial operating data presented herein are shown on a consolidated basis. In December 2011, we completed the Corporate Reorganization and IPO.

Our financial and operating performance for the three months ended September 30, 2012 included the following:

- · Oil and natural gas sales of approximately \$143.8 million, compared to approximately \$131.5 million for the three months ended September 30, 2011;
- · Average daily production of 30,835 BOE/D, compared to 24,363 BOE/D for the three months ended September 30, 2011; and
- · Adjusted EBITDA (a non-GAAP financial measure) of \$110.8 million, compared to \$100.1 million for the three months ended September 30, 2011.

Our financial and operating performance for the nine months ended September 30, 2012 included the following:

- · Oil and natural gas sales of approximately \$432.3 million, compared to approximately \$368.1 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2011:
- · Average daily production of 30,075 BOE/D, compared to 22,842 BOE/D for the nine months ended September 30, 2011; and
- · Adjusted EBITDA (a non-GAAP financial measure) of \$338.6 million, compared to \$283.9 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2011.

Recent developments

On October 17, 2012, Laredo Petroleum Holdings, Inc. completed an underwritten secondary public offering of 14,375,000 shares of its common stock held by affiliates of Warburg Pincus LLC, the selling stockholders, at a price of \$20.25 per share, which included all the additional 1,875,000 shares of

Table of Contents

Core areas of operations

The oil and liquids-rich Permian Basin and the liquids-rich Anadarko Granite Wash are characterized by multiple target horizons, extensive production histories, long-lived reserves, high drilling success rates and high initial production rates. As of September 30, 2012, we had assembled 196,472 net acres in the Permian Basin and 36,989 acres in the Anadarko Granite Wash.

Pricing

Our results of operations are heavily influenced by commodity prices. Prices for oil and natural gas can fluctuate widely in response to relatively minor changes in the global and regional supply of and demand for oil and natural gas, market uncertainty, economic conditions and a variety of additional factors. Since the inception of our oil and natural gas activities, commodity prices have experienced significant fluctuations, and additional changes in commodity prices may significantly affect the economic viability of drilling projects, as well as the economic valuation and economic recovery of oil and natural gas reserves.

The unweighted arithmetic average first-day-of-the-month index prices for the prior 12 months ended September 30, 2012 and September 30, 2011 used to value our reserves were \$91.48 per Bbl for oil and \$2.69 per MMBtu for natural gas, and \$91.00 per Bbl for oil and \$4.02 per MMBtu for natural gas, respectively. The prices used to estimate proved reserves for all periods did not give effect to derivative transactions, were held constant throughout the life of the properties and have been adjusted for quality, transportation fees, geographical differentials, marketing bonuses or deductions and other factors affecting the price received at the wellhead. Our reserves are reported in two streams: crude oil and liquids-rich natural gas. The economic value of the natural gas liquids in our natural gas is included in the wellhead natural gas price.

We have entered into a number of commodity derivatives, which have allowed us to offset a portion of the changes caused by price fluctuations on our oil and natural gas production as discussed in "Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk."

Sources of our revenue

Our revenues are derived from the sale of oil and natural gas within the continental United States and do not include the effects of derivatives. For the three months ended September 30, 2012, our revenues are comprised of sales of approximately 71% oil, 28% natural gas and 1% for transportation and treating. For the nine months ended September 30, 2012, our revenues are comprised of sales of approximately 70% oil, 29% natural gas and 1% for transportation and treating. Our revenues may vary significantly from period to period as a result of changes in volumes of production sold or changes in commodity prices.

34

Table of Contents

Results of operations

Three and nine months ended September 30, 2012 as compared to the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011

Production, revenue and pricing

The following table sets forth information regarding production, revenue and average sales prices per BOE for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2012 and 2011:

		Three mor Septem			Nine mor Septen	ths end iber 30,	ed
		2012	 2011		2012		2011
Production data	a:						
Oil and cond	ensate (MBbl)	1,194	902		3,425		2,419
Natural gas (MMcf)	9,859	8,038		28,893		22,904
Oil equivale	nts (MBOE)(1)(2)	2,837	2,242		8,240		6,236
Average dail	y production (BOE/D)(2)	30,835	24,363		30,075		22,842
% Oil and co	ondensate	42%	40%)	42%)	39%
Revenues (in th	nousands):						
Oil		\$ 103,155	\$ 77,567	\$	306,684	\$	221,031
Natural gas		40,605	53,960		125,636		147,028
Natural gas t	ransportation and treating	940	933		3,352		3,239
Total reve	nues	\$ 144,700	\$ 132,460	\$	435,672	\$	371,298
Average sales p	orices:						
Oil and cond	ensate, realized(3) (\$/Bbl)	\$ 86.41	\$ 85.99	\$	89.54	\$	91.37
Natural gas,	realized(3) (\$/Mcf)	4.12	6.71		4.35		6.42
Oil equivaler	nts, realized (\$/BOE)(3)	50.68	58.66		52.47		59.02
Oil and cond	ensate, hedged(4) (\$/Bbl)	86.58	86.26		88.94		88.79
Natural gas,	hedged(4) (\$/Mcf)	4.82	6.95		5.14		6.75

- (1) MBbl equivalents ("MBOE") are calculated using a conversion rate of six MMcf per one MBbl.
- (2) The volumes presented are based on actual results and are not calculated using the rounded numbers presented in the table above.
- (3) Realized crude oil and natural gas prices are the actual prices realized at the wellhead after all adjustments for NGL content, quality, transportation fees, geographical differentials, marketing bonuses or deductions and other factors affecting the price at the wellhead.
- (4) Hedged prices reflect the after effect of our commodity hedging transactions on our average sales prices. Our calculation of such after effects include realized gains and losses on cash settlements for commodity derivatives, which do not qualify for hedge accounting. See Note F.4 to our unaudited consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for additional information regarding our realized gains and losses on commodity derivatives.

35

Table of Contents

The changes in volumes and prices shown in the table above caused the following changes to our oil and natural gas revenue between the three months ended September 30, 2012 and 2011.

(in thousands)	Oil	N	atural gas	Total net lollar effect of change
2011 Revenue	\$ 77,567	\$	53,960	\$ 131,527
Effect of changes in price	466		(25,534)	(25,068)
Effect of changes in volumes	25,114		12,218	37,332
Other	8		(39)	(31)
2012 Revenue	\$ 103,155	\$	40,605	\$ 143,760

The changes in volumes and prices shown in the table above caused the following changes to our oil and natural gas revenue between the nine months ended September 30, 2012 and 2011.

(in thousands)	 Oil	N	latural gas	ollar effect of change
2011 Revenue	\$ 221,031	\$	147,028	\$ 368,059
Effect of changes in price	(6,268)		(59,808)	(66,076)
Effect of changes in volumes	91,955		38,450	130,405
Other	(34)		(34)	(68)
2012 Revenue	\$ 306,684	\$	125,636	\$ 432,320

Our revenues are a function of oil and natural gas production volumes sold and average sales prices received for those volumes. The total increase in oil and natural gas revenues of approximately \$12.2 million, or 9%, for the three months ended September 30, 2012 as compared to the three months ended September 30, 2011 is largely due to a 32% increase in oil production and a 23% increase in natural gas production volumes attributable mainly to our Permian and Anadarko Granite Wash areas, which were offset by lower prices received for natural gas.

The total increase in oil and natural gas revenues of approximately \$64.3 million, or 17%, for the nine months ended September 30, 2012 as compared to the nine months ended September 30, 2011 is largely due to a 42% increase in oil production and a 26% increase in natural gas production volumes attributable mainly to our Permian and Anadarko Granite Wash areas, which were offset by lower prices received for both oil and natural gas.

Although production for the three months ended September 30, 2012 has increased compared to the same period in 2011, it has remained flat in comparison with production totals in the second quarter of 2012 primarily due to third party gas pipeline curtailments estimated at approximately 2,000-2,500 BOE/D net in our Permian area. The curtailments were caused by high line pressures on downstream third party pipelines, and these curtailments were resolved by Laredo through connections of Laredo's gas gathering system to additional downstream pipelines in the fourth quarter.

36

Table of Contents

Costs and expenses

The following table sets forth information regarding costs and expenses and average costs per BOE for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2012 and 2011:

	Three months ended September 30,					Nine months ended September 30,			
(in thousands except for per BOE data)	2012 2011		2011	2012			2011		
Costs and expenses:									
Lease operating expenses	\$	16,565	\$	11,146	\$	47,209	\$	29,258	
Production and ad valorem taxes		12,092		8,331		28,329		23,330	
Natural gas transportation and treating		379		_		1,070		1,167	
Drilling and production		174		705		1,945		1,398	
General and administrative(1)		14,221		18,464		46,162		38,234	
Accretion of asset retirement obligations		315		152		871		456	

Depreciation, depletion and amortization Impairment expense	63,925 —	39,059 —	176,145 —	114,976 243
Total costs and expenses	\$ 107,671	\$ 77,857	\$ 301,731	\$ 209,062
Average costs per BOE:				
Lease operating expenses	\$ 5.84	\$ 4.97	\$ 5.73	\$ 4.69
Production and ad valorem taxes	4.26	3.72	3.44	3.74
General and administrative(1)	5.01	8.24	5.60	6.13
Depreciation, depletion and amortization	22.53	17.42	21.38	18.44
Total	\$ 37.64	\$ 34.35	\$ 36.15	\$ 33.00

(1) General and administrative includes non-cash stock-based compensation of \$2.8 million and \$4.2 million for the three months ended September 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively, and \$7.6 million and \$5.1 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively. Excluding stock-based compensation from the above metric results in general and administrative cost per BOE of \$4.04 and \$6.36 for the three months ended September 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively, and \$4.68 and \$5.32 for the nine months ended September 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively.

Lease operating expenses. Lease operating expenses, which include workover expenses, increased by \$5.4 million, or 49%, compared to a 27% increase in production, and \$18.0 million, or 61%, compared to a 32% increase in production, for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2012 compared to the same periods in 2011, respectively. The increases were primarily due to an increase in exploration and development activity, which resulted in additional producing wells during the three and nine months ended September 30, 2012 compared to the same periods in 2011. The increase in well count also led to increases in routine repairs and maintenance.

Production and ad valorem taxes. Production and ad valorem taxes increased by approximately \$3.8 million, or 45%, and \$5.0 million, or 21%, for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2012 as compared to the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011, respectively. Our ad valorem taxes have increased primarily as a result of increased valuations on our Texas properties and an increase in the number of wells included in those valuations as a result of our 2011 and 2012 drilling activity in our Permian and Anadarko Granite Wash areas.

General and administrative ("G&A"). G&A expense decreased by approximately \$4.2 million, or 23%, and increased by \$7.9 million, or 21%, for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2012 compared to the same periods in 2011, respectively. G&A expenses in the third quarter of 2012 were lower than those in the third quarter of 2011, largely because of an additional \$2.9 million in legal and professional fees that were incurred in connection with the Broad Oak acquisition during the third quarter of 2011. Additionally, equity-based compensation was approximately \$1.4 million lower in the third quarter of 2012 compared to the third quarter of 2011 due to the issuance of a new series of units in connection with the Broad Oak acquisition in the third quarter of 2011.

The increase in G&A expense for the nine months ended September 30, 2012 compared to the same period in 2011 was largely the result of increases in salaries, benefits and bonuses of approximately \$4.9 million due to the payment of performance bonuses totaling \$2.0 million in February 2012 as well as an increase in the number of employees as we continue to grow our business. This increase was partially offset by a decrease in legal and professional fees of approximately \$2.9 million during the first nine months of 2012 as we incurred higher fees to facilitate the issuance of our \$350.0 million $9^{1}/_{2}$ % senior unsecured notes in January 2011 and the

37

Table of Contents

Broad Oak acquisition in July 2011.

Stock-based compensation increased by approximately \$2.5 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2012 as compared to the same period in 2011, due largely to the issuance of 830,321 restricted stock awards and 602,948 non-qualified restricted stock options during 2012. Additionally, the issuance of our cash-settled performance unit liability awards in February 2012, which are revalued at the end of each reporting period using a Monte Carlo simulation, accounted for approximately \$1.5 million of the total increase for the nine months ended September 30, 2012 as compared to the nine months ended September 30, 2011.

The remaining change is made up of smaller increases in a number of areas such as travel, vehicle expenses and computer and software costs that are largely a result of increasing our workforce and growing our business.

The fair value of the restricted stock awards issued during 2012 was calculated based on the value of our stock price on the date of grant in accordance with the applicable generally accepted accounting principles in the United States of America ("GAAP") and is being recognized on a straight-line basis over the three year requisite service period of the awards. The fair value of our non-qualified restricted stock options was determined using a Black-Scholes valuation model in accordance with applicable GAAP accounting and is being recognized on a straight-line basis over the four year requisite service period of the awards.

See Notes B and D to our unaudited consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for additional information regarding our stock and performance based compensation.

Depreciation, depletion and amortization ("DD&A"). The following table provides components of our DD&A expense for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2012 and 2011.

	September 30,				ded ,			
(in thousands except for per BOE data)		2012		2011		2012		2011
Depletion of proved oil and natural gas properties	\$	62,257	\$	37,786	\$	171,435	\$	111,456
Depreciation of pipeline assets		819		636		2,325		1,787

Depreciation of other property and equipment	849	637	2,385	1,733
Total DD&A	\$ 63,925	\$ 39,059	\$ 176,145	\$ 114,976
DD&A per BOE	\$ 22.53	\$ 17.42	\$ 21.38	\$ 18.44

DD&A increased by approximately \$24.9 million, or 64%, and \$61.2 million, or 53%, for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2012, respectively, as compared to the same periods in 2011 primarily due to (i) decreases in the SEC prices used to calculate reserves as a result of the increasing differential basis on our crude oil contracts in the Permian region and expanding transportation costs in our Permian and Anadarko Granite Wash areas that have decreased our realized and SEC prices, (ii) increased net book value on new reserves added, (iii) higher total production levels and (iv) increased capitalized costs for new wells completed in 2012.

Impairment expense. We incurred impairment expense of approximately \$0.2 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 to reflect our materials and supplies inventory at the lower of cost or market value calculated as of September 30, 2011. It was determined for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2012 and the three months ended September 30, 2011, that a lower of cost or market adjustment was not needed for materials and supplies.

We evaluate the impairment of our oil and natural gas properties on a quarterly basis according to the full cost method prescribed by the SEC. If the carrying amount exceeds the calculated full cost ceiling, we reduce the carrying amount of the oil and natural gas properties to the calculated full cost ceiling amount, which is determined to be the estimated fair value. At September 30, 2012 and 2011, it was determined that our oil and natural gas properties were not impaired.

38

Table of Contents

Non-operating income and expense. The following table sets forth the components of non-operating income and expense for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2012 and 2011:

	Three months ended September 30,			Nine mon Septem			
(in thousands)		2012		2011	2012		2011
Non-operating income (expense):							
Realized and unrealized gain (loss):							
Commodity derivative financial instruments, net	\$	(24,070)	\$	52,436	\$ 5,067	\$	42,851
Interest rate derivatives, net		(86)		(223)	(409)		(1,317)
Interest expense		(24,423)		(12,810)	(60,781)		(35,062)
Interest and other income		13		31	44		89
Write-off of deferred loan costs		_		(2,949)	_		(6,195)
Loss on disposal of assets		(1)			(9)		(35)
Non-operating income (expense), net	\$	(48,567)	\$	36,485	\$ (56,088)	\$	331

Commodity derivative financial instruments. The realized and unrealized gains and losses on commodity derivative financial instruments for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2012 and 2011 are as follows:

	Three months ended September 30,				Nine months ended September 30,			
(in thousands)	2012		2011		2012		2011	
Realized gains	\$ 7,078	\$	2,150	\$	20,901	\$	1,219	
Unrealized gains (losses)	(31,148)		50,286		(15,834)		41,632	
Total commodity derivative gain (loss)	\$ (24,070)	\$	52,436	\$	5,067	\$	42,851	

Realized gains on commodity derivative financial instruments increased by approximately \$4.9 million and \$19.7 million for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2012 compared to the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011, respectively, based on the cash settlement prices of our commodity derivative contracts compared to the prices specified in those contracts.

The unrealized gains on commodity derivative financial instruments experienced during the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011 converted to unrealized losses for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2012 as a result of the changing relationships between our contract prices and the associated forward curves used to calculate the fair value of our commodity derivative financial instruments in relation to expected market prices. In general, we experience unrealized gains during periods of decreasing market prices and unrealized losses during periods of increasing market prices. Additionally, at September 30, 2012, we had 32 commodity derivatives contracts with associated deferred premiums totaling approximately \$27.1 million. The estimated fair value of our total deferred premiums was approximately \$26.1 million at September 30, 2012. The fair market value of these premiums is netted against the fair market value of the underlying commodity derivative financial instruments at each period end and contributed the majority of our overall unrealized loss positions for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2012.

See Notes B.4 and F to our unaudited consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q and "Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk" for additional information regarding our commodity derivative financial instruments.

Interest expense and realized and unrealized gains and losses on interest rate derivatives. Interest expense increased by approximately \$11.6 million, or 91%, and \$25.7 million, or 73%, for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2012 compared to the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011, respectively. These increases are largely due to the issuance of (i) \$200.0 million in $9^{1}/_{2}$ % senior unsecured notes due 2019 in October of 2011 in addition to the previously outstanding \$350.0 million $9^{1}/_{2}$ % senior unsecured notes due in 2019 (collectively, the "2019 senior unsecured notes"), and (ii) \$500.0 million in $7^{3}/_{8}$ % senior unsecured notes due 2022 ("2022 senior unsecured notes") in April of 2012.

Table of Contents

The table below shows the change in the significant components of interest expense for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2012 as compared to the same periods in 2011.

(in the course de)	Septer	months ended mber 30, 2012	S	Nine months ended September 30, 2012 compared to 2011
(in thousands)	сопц	pared to 2011		compared to 2011
Changes in interest expense:				
Senior secured credit facility, net of capitalized interest	\$	(2,748)	\$	(2,393)
2019 senior unsecured notes		4,699		15,763
2022 senior unsecured notes		9,321		15,774
Broad Oak credit facility(1)		_		(4,068)
Amortization of deferred loan costs		314		1,462
Other		27		(819)
Total change in interest expense	\$	11,613	\$	25,719

⁽¹⁾ The Broad Oak credit facility was paid-in-full and terminated on July 1, 2011 in connection with the Broad Oak acquisition.

We have entered into certain variable-to-fixed interest rate derivatives that hedge our exposure to interest rate variations on our variable interest rate debt. At September 30, 2012, we had one interest rate swap and one interest rate cap outstanding for a total notional amount of \$100.0 million with fixed pay rates ranging from 1.11% to 3.00% and terms expiring through September 2013. At September 30, 2011, we had interest rate swaps and one interest rate cap outstanding for a notional amount of \$260.0 million with fixed pay rates ranging from 1.11% to 3.41% and terms expiring through September 2013.

The table below shows our realized and unrealized losses related to interest rate swaps for the three and nine months ended September 20, 2012 and 2011.

		Three mon Septeml				ded ,			
(in thousands)	2012 2011					2012	2011		
Realized losses	\$	(84)	\$	(1,176)	\$	(2,022)	\$	(3,732)	
Unrealized gains (losses)		(2)		953		1,613		2,415	
Total interest rate derivatives loss	\$	(86)	\$	(223)	\$	(409)	\$	(1,317)	

Write-off of deferred loan costs. In January 2011, we used a portion of the net proceeds of the issuance of our \$350.0 million 2019 senior unsecured notes to pay in full and retire our term loan. Additionally, concurrent with the issuance of our \$350.0 million 2019 senior unsecured notes, the borrowing base on our senior secured credit facility was lowered from \$220.0 million to \$200.0 million. As a result, we took a charge to expense for the debt issuance costs attributable to our term loan and a proportionate percentage of the costs incurred for our senior secured credit facility, which totaled \$2.9 million and \$0.3 million, respectively. As of September 30, 2012, the borrowing base on our senior secured credit facility was \$785.0 million. On July 1, 2011, in connection with the Broad Oak acquisition, the Broad Oak credit facility was paid in full and terminated and the related debt issuance costs of \$2.9 million were charged to expense.

Income tax expense. We recorded a deferred income tax benefit of approximately \$4.2 million and a deferred income tax expense of \$28.0 million for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2012, respectively, compared to deferred income tax expense of \$32.8 million and \$58.6 million for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011, due to fluctuations in income before income taxes as shown in the table below.

	Three months ended September 30,					Nine mont Septem		
(in thousands)		2012		2011		2012		2011
Income (loss) before income taxes	\$	(11,538)	\$	91,088	\$	77,853	\$	162,567
Income tax benefit (expense)		4,154		(32,842)		(28,027)		(58,579)
Net income (loss)	\$	(7,384)	\$	58,246	\$	49,826	\$	103,988
Effective tax rate		36%		36%		36%		36%

The estimated annual effective tax rate was 36% for each of the three and nine months ended September 30, 2012 and 2011. Our effective tax rate is based on our estimated annual permanent tax differences and estimated annual pre-tax book income. Our estimates involve assumptions we believe to be reasonable at the time of the estimation.

Liquidity and capital resources

Since our IPO, our primary sources of liquidity have been cash flows from operations, proceeds from our senior unsecured notes and borrowings on our senior secured credit facility. Our primary use of capital has been for the exploration, development and acquisition of oil and natural gas properties. As we pursue reserves and production growth, we continually consider which capital resources, including equity and debt financings, are available to meet our future financial obligations, planned capital expenditure activities and liquidity requirements. Our future ability to grow proved reserves and production will be highly dependent on the capital resources available to us, which resources we cannot assure will be available to us or the terms at which they may be made available.

40

Table of Contents

We believe that we have sufficient liquidity available to us from cash flows from operations and under our senior secured credit facility to fund our planned exploration and development activities. In addition, our hedge positions currently provide relative certainty on a substantial portion of our expected cash flows from operations through 2014 even with a potential general decline in the prices of oil and natural gas.

At September 30, 2012, we had approximately \$5.0 million of principal outstanding and approximately \$0.03 million of outstanding letters of credit on our senior secured credit facility. Additionally, we had \$1.05 billion of outstanding senior unsecured notes, excluding the remaining premium of \$1.8 million received in the October 2011 offering of our 2019 senior unsecured notes. We had approximately \$735.0 million available for borrowings on our senior secured credit facility and \$29.1 million in cash on hand for total available liquidity of approximately \$764.1 million at September 30, 2012. We believe such availability as well as cash flows from operations provide us with the ability to implement our planned exploration and development activities.

On October 12, 2012, we borrowed \$50.0 million on our senior secured credit facility, bringing the total outstanding balance to approximately \$100.0 million at November 7, 2012. As of November 7, 2012, we had approximately \$725.0 million available for borrowings and approximately \$11.4 million in cash on hand. Additionally, we will borrow \$35.0 million on our senior secured credit facility during the week of November 12, 2012.

We expect that, in the future, our commodity derivative positions will help us stabilize a portion of our expected cash flows from operations despite potential declines in the price of oil and natural gas. Please see "Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk" below.

Cash flows

Our cash flows for the nine months ended September 30, 2012 and 2011 are as follows:

	 Nine mon Septem					
(in thousands)	2012					
Net cash provided by operating activities	\$ 283,457	\$	233,673			
Net cash used in investing activities	(736,866)		(519,264)			
Net cash provided by financing activities	 454,524		282,605			
Net increase (decrease) in cash	\$ 1,115	\$	(2,986)			

Cash flows provided by operating activities

Net cash provided by operating activities was \$283.5 million and \$233.7 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively. The increase of \$49.8 million was largely due to increases in revenue as a result of increased production.

Our operating cash flows are sensitive to a number of variables, the most significant of which are production levels and the volatility of oil and natural gas prices. Regional and worldwide economic activity, weather, infrastructure, capacity to reach markets, costs of operations and other variable factors significantly impact the prices of these commodities. These factors are not within our control and are difficult to predict. For additional information on the impact of changing prices on our financial position, see "Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk."

Cash flows used in investing activities

We used cash flows in investing activities of approximately \$736.9 million and \$519.3 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively, which is an increase of \$217.6 million. A portion of our capital expenditures for the nine months ended September 30, 2012 reflects expenditures which were accrued for at December 31, 2011 as part of our 2011 capital budget, but due to the timing of when billings were received, were paid during the first quarter of 2012. A significant portion of the increase was due to increasing our drilling efforts in our Permian Basin and Anadarko Granite Wash areas as we continue to explore and develop our identified potential drilling locations. Additionally, during the third quarter of 2012, we acquired additional working interests in certain oil and natural gas properties located in Glasscock County, Texas for a contract price of \$20.5 million from a private company, subject to certain purchase price adjustments.

41

Table of Contents

Our cash used in investing activities for capital expenditures for the nine months ended September 30, 2012 and 2011 is summarized in the table below.

	Nine months ended September 30,							
(in thousands)		2012 201						
Acquisitions	\$	(20,496)	\$	_				
Capital expenditures:								
Oil and natural gas properties	\$	(699,142)	\$	(503,921)				
Pipeline and gathering assets		(11,093)		(9,717)				
Other fixed assets		(6,169)		(5,647)				
Proceeds from other asset disposals		34		21				
Net cash used in investing activities	\$	(736,866)	\$	(519,264)				

Capital expenditure budget

Our board of directors previously approved a budget of approximately \$900 million for calendar year 2012, excluding acquisitions. We do not have a specific acquisition budget since the timing and size of acquisitions cannot be accurately forecasted.

The amount, timing and allocation of capital expenditures are largely discretionary and within management's control. If oil and natural gas prices decline to levels below our acceptable levels, or costs increase to levels above our acceptable levels, we may choose to defer a portion of our budgeted capital expenditures until later periods in order to achieve the desired balance between sources and uses of liquidity and prioritize capital projects that we believe have the highest expected returns and potential to generate near-term cash flow. We may also increase our capital expenditures significantly to take advantage of opportunities we consider to be attractive. We consistently monitor and adjust our projected capital expenditures in response to success or lack of success in drilling activities, changes in prices, availability of financing, drilling and acquisition costs, industry conditions, the timing of regulatory approvals, the availability of rigs, contractual obligations, internally generated cash flow and other factors both within and outside our control.

Cash flows provided by financing activities

We had cash flows provided by financing activities of \$454.5 million and \$282.6 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively.

The increase in net cash provided by financing activities for the nine months ended September 30, 2012 is the result of issuing our 2022 senior unsecured notes in an aggregate principal amount of \$500.0 million in April 2012, which were offset by payments for loan costs totaling \$10.5 million, as well as the net effect of payments and borrowings on our senior secured credit facility.

Net cash provided by financing activities for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 was largely the result of our first issuance of 2019 senior unsecured notes in an aggregate principal amount of \$350.0 million in January 2011 as well as net borrowings and payments on the former Broad Oak credit facility and our senior secured credit facility and the payment-in-full and termination of our \$100.0 million term loan. Additionally, we incurred \$18.8 million in loan costs for the nine months ended September 30, 2011.

Debt

At September 30, 2012, we were a party only to our senior secured credit facility and the indentures governing our 2019 and 2022 senior unsecured notes. The Broad Oak credit facility was terminated on July 1, 2011 in connection with the Broad Oak acquisition. Our term loan facility was paid in full and retired in connection with the closing of the January 2011 offering of our 2019 senior unsecured notes.

Senior secured credit facility. Laredo Petroleum, Inc. is the borrower under our senior secured credit facility, which had a capacity of up to \$2.0 billion with a borrowing base of \$785.0 million and approximately \$50.0 million in borrowings outstanding at September 30, 2012. Additionally, our senior secured credit facility provides for the issuance of letters of credit, limited in the aggregate to the lesser of \$20.0 million and the total availability under the facility. At September 30, 2012, we had one letter of credit outstanding totaling approximately \$0.03 million under our senior secured credit facility. Our senior secured credit facility will mature on July 1, 2016.

We have a choice of borrowing at an Adjusted Base Rate or in Eurodollars. Adjusted Base Rate loans bear interest at the Adjusted Base Rate plus an applicable margin between 0.75% and 1.75%, and Eurodollar loans bear interest at the adjusted London Interbank Offered Rate ("LIBOR") plus an applicable margin between 1.75% and 2.75%. At September 30, 2012, the

42

Table of Contents

applicable margin rates were 0.75% for the Adjusted Base Rate advances and 1.75% for the Eurodollar advances. We are also required to pay an annual commitment fee on the unused portion of the bank's commitment of 0.5%.

Our senior secured credit facility is secured by a first priority lien on our assets (including the stock of Laredo Petroleum Holdings, Inc.'s wholly-owned subsidiary, Laredo Petroleum, Inc.), including oil and natural gas properties constituting at least 80% of the present value of our proved reserves owned now or in the future. Our senior secured credit facility is subject to certain financial and non-financial ratios on a consolidated basis. We were in compliance with these ratios at September 30, 2012 and expect to be in compliance with them for the foreseeable future.

Subsequent to September 30, 2012, we borrowed an additional \$50.0 million on our senior secured credit facility on October 12, 2012. As of November 7, 2012, the outstanding balance under the senior secured credit facility was approximately \$100.0 million. Additionally, we will borrow \$35.0 million on our senior secured credit facility during the week of November 12, 2012. On November 7, 2012, we entered into the fifth amendment to our senior secured credit facility, which increased the borrowing base to \$825.0 million. Refer to Note N of our unaudited consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for further information.

Refer to Note C of our audited consolidated financial statements included in the 2011 Annual Report and Notes C and N of our unaudited consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for further discussion of our senior secured credit facility.

Senior unsecured notes. On January 20, 2011 and October 19, 2011, Laredo Petroleum, Inc. completed the offerings of \$350.0 million principal amount and \$200.0 million principal amount, respectively, 9½% senior unsecured notes due 2019. The 2019 senior unsecured notes will mature on February 15, 2019 and bear an interest rate of 9½% per annum, payable semi-annually, in cash in arrears on February 15 and August 15 of each year. Our 2019 senior unsecured notes are fully and unconditionally guaranteed, jointly and severally, on a senior unsecured basis by Laredo Petroleum Holdings, Inc. and its subsidiaries (other than Laredo Petroleum, Inc.) (collectively, the "guarantors"). Our 2019 senior unsecured notes were issued under and are governed by an indenture dated January 20, 2011, among Laredo Petroleum, Inc., Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, as trustee, and the guarantors (the "2011 indenture"). The 2011 indenture contains customary terms, events of default and covenants relating to, among other things, the incurrence of debt, the payment of dividends or similar restricted payments, entering into transactions with affiliates and limitations on asset sales. Indebtedness under our 2019 senior unsecured notes may be accelerated in certain circumstances upon an event of default as set forth in the 2011 indenture.

On April 27, 2012, Laredo Petroleum, Inc. completed an offering of \$500.0 million aggregate principal amount of $7^3/8\%$ senior unsecured notes due 2022. The 2022 senior unsecured notes will mature on May 1, 2022 and bear an interest rate of $7^3/8\%$ per annum, payable semi-annually, in cash in arrears on May 1 and November 1 of each year, commencing November 1, 2012. The 2022 senior unsecured notes are fully and unconditionally guaranteed, jointly and severally, on a senior unsecured basis by Laredo Petroleum Holdings, Inc. and the guarantors. Our 2022 senior unsecured notes were issued under and are governed by an indenture and supplement thereto, each dated April 27, 2012 (collectively, the "2012 indenture"), among Laredo Petroleum, Inc., Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, as trustee, and the guarantors. The 2012 indenture contains customary terms, events of default and covenants relating to, among other things, the incurrence of debt, the payment of dividends or similar restricted payments, entering into transactions with affiliates and limitations on asset sales. Indebtedness under our 2022 senior unsecured notes may be accelerated in certain circumstances upon an event of default as set forth in the 2012 indenture. The net proceeds from the 2022 senior unsecured notes were used (i) to pay in full \$280.0 million outstanding under our senior secured credit facility, and (ii) for general working capital purposes.

Refer to Note C of our audited consolidated financial statements included in the 2011 Annual Report and Note C of our unaudited consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for further discussion of the 2019 senior unsecured notes and the 2022 senior unsecured notes.

Obligations and commitments

As of September 30, 2012, our contractual obligations included our senior secured credit facility, our 2019 senior unsecured notes, our 2022 senior unsecured notes, drilling rig commitments, derivative financial instruments, performance unit liability awards, asset retirement obligations and office and equipment leases. From December 31, 2011 to September 30, 2012, the material changes in our contractual obligations included (i) a decrease of \$35.0 million due to the net effect of payments and borrowings made on our senior secured credit facility, (ii) a decrease of \$52.3 million on our principal and interest obligation for the 2019 senior unsecured notes as semi-annual interest payments were made in February and August 2012, as well as an increase of \$868.8 million for the total principal and interest obligation related to the issuance of our \$500.0 million 2022 senior unsecured notes, (iii) an increase of \$24.3 million for short-term drilling rig commitments (on contracts other than those on a well-by-well basis) as we continue to pursue our drilling program, (iv) an increase of \$7.4 million for deferred premiums due on commodity derivative contracts, (v) an addition of approximately \$6.0 million for the estimated total liability payable for our performance unit awards issued under our Omnibus Equity Incentive Plan as of September 30, 2012, which will be payable in December 2014 and (vi) an increase of \$4.2 million in our total asset retirement obligation due to an increase in the drilling and addition of new wells with associated asset retirement costs.

43

Table of Contents

Refer to Notes B, C, F and I to our unaudited consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for additional discussion of our asset retirement obligations, deferred premiums on our commodity derivative financial instruments, performance unit awards, long-term debt and drilling contract commitments.

Non-GAAP financial measures

The non-GAAP financial measure of Adjusted EBITDA, as defined by us, may not be comparable to similarly titled measures used by other companies. Therefore, these non-GAAP measures should be considered in conjunction with income from continuing operations and other performance measures prepared in accordance with GAAP, such as operating income or cash flow from operating activities. Adjusted EBITDA should not be considered in isolation or as a substitute for GAAP measures, such as net income, operating income or any other GAAP measure of liquidity or financial performance.

Adjusted EBITDA

Adjusted EBITDA is a non-GAAP financial measure that we define as net income or loss plus adjustments for interest expense, depreciation, depletion and amortization, impairment of long-lived assets, write-off of deferred loan costs and other, gains or losses on sale of assets, unrealized gains or losses on derivative financial instruments, realized losses on interest rate swaps, realized gains or losses on canceled derivative financial instruments, non-cash stockbased compensation and income tax expense or benefit. Adjusted EBITDA provides no information regarding a company's capital structure, borrowings, interest costs, capital expenditures, working capital movement or tax position. Adjusted EBITDA does not represent funds available for discretionary use, because those funds are required for debt service, capital expenditures and working capital, income taxes, franchise taxes and other commitments and obligations. However, our management believes Adjusted EBITDA is useful to an investor in evaluating our operating performance because this measure:

- is widely used by investors in the oil and natural gas industry to measure a company's operating performance without regard to items excluded from the calculation of such term, which can vary substantially from company to company depending upon accounting methods and book value of assets, capital structure and the method by which assets were acquired, among other factors;
- · helps investors to more meaningfully evaluate and compare the results of our operations from period to period by removing the effect of our capital structure from our operating structure; and
- · is used by our management for various purposes, including as a measure of operating performance, in presentations to our board of directors, as a basis for strategic planning and forecasting.

There are significant limitations to the use of Adjusted EBITDA as a measure of performance, including the inability to analyze the effect of certain recurring and non-recurring items that materially affect our net income or loss, the lack of comparability of results of operations to different companies and the different methods of calculating Adjusted EBITDA reported by different companies and our measurements of Adjusted EBITDA for financial reporting as compared to compliance under our debt agreements differ.

44

Table of Contents

The following presents a reconciliation of net income (loss) to Adjusted EBITDA:

	For the thr ended Sept			ine months ptember 30,	
(in thousands)		2012	2011	2012	2011
Net income (loss)	\$	(7,384)	\$ 58,246	\$ 49,826	\$ 103,988
Plus:					
Interest expense		24,423	12,810	60,781	35,062
Depreciation, depletion and amortization		63,925	39,059	176,145	114,976
Impairment of long-lived assets		_	_	_	243
Write-off of deferred loan costs		_	2,949	_	6,195
Loss on disposal of assets		1	_	9	35
Unrealized (gains) losses on derivative financial instruments		31,150	(51,239)	14,221	(44,047)
(6)					

Realized losses on interest rate derivatives	84	1,176	2,022	3,732
Non-cash stock-based compensation	2,767	4,211	7,602	5,087
Income tax (benefit) expense	(4,154)	32,842	28,027	58,579
Adjusted EBITDA	\$ 110,812	\$ 100,054	\$ 338,633	\$ 283,850

Critical accounting policies and estimates

The discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of operations are based upon our unaudited consolidated financial statements, which have been prepared in accordance with GAAP. The preparation of our financial statements requires us to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets, liabilities, revenues and expenses and related disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities. Certain accounting policies involve judgments and uncertainties to such an extent that there is reasonable likelihood that materially different amounts could have been reported under different conditions, or if different assumptions had been used. We evaluate our estimates and assumptions on a regular basis. We base our estimates on historical experience and various other assumptions that are believed to be reasonable under the circumstances, the results of which form the basis for making judgments about the carrying values of assets and liabilities that are not readily apparent from other sources. Actual results may differ from these estimates and assumptions used in preparation of our unaudited consolidated financial statements. We believe these accounting policies reflect our more significant estimates and assumptions used in preparation of our consolidated financial statements.

In management's opinion, the more significant reporting areas impacted by our judgments and estimates are the choice of accounting method for oil and natural gas activities, estimation of oil and natural gas reserve quantities and standardized measure of future net revenues, revenue recognition, impairment of oil and natural gas properties, asset retirement obligations, valuation of derivative financial instruments, valuation of stock-based compensation and performance unit compensation, and estimation of income taxes. Management's judgments and estimates in these areas are based on information available from both internal and external sources, including engineers, geologists and historical experience in similar matters. Actual results could differ from the estimates, as additional information becomes known.

There have been no material changes in our critical accounting policies and procedures during the nine months ended September 30, 2012; however, we have implemented additional critical accounting policies and procedures related to the 2012 issuances of our stock options and performance unit awards as discussed below. For our other critical accounting policies and procedures below, please see our disclosure of critical accounting policies in "Item 7. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" of the 2011 Annual Report.

Stock-based compensation. Under the modified prospective accounting approach, we measure stock-based compensation expense at the grant date based on the fair value of an award and recognize the compensation expense on a straight-line basis over the service period, which is usually the vesting period. The fair value of the awards is based on the value of our common stock on the date of grant. The determination of the fair value of an award requires significant estimates and subjective judgments regarding, among other things, the appropriate option pricing model, the expected life of the award and forfeiture rate assumptions. Beginning in the first quarter of 2012, we utilized the Black-Scholes option pricing model to measure the fair value of stock options granted under our 2011 Omnibus Equity Incentive Plan. As there are inherent uncertainties related to these factors and our judgment in applying them to the fair value determinations, there is risk that the recorded stock compensation may not accurately reflect the amount ultimately earned by the employee. Refer to Note D of our unaudited consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for additional information regarding our stock-based compensation.

45

Table of Contents

Performance unit compensation. For performance unit awards issued to management in 2012, we utilized a Monte Carlo simulation prepared by an independent third party to determine the fair value of the awards at the date of grant and to re-measure the fair value at the end of each reporting period until settlement in accordance with GAAP. Due to the relatively short trading history for our stock, the volatility criteria utilized in the Monte Carlo simulation is based on the volatilities of a group of peer companies that have been determined to be most representative of our expected volatility. The performance unit awards are classified as liability awards as they have a combination of performance and service criteria and will be settled in cash at the end of the requisite service period based on the achievement of certain performance criteria. The liability and related compensation expense for each period for these awards is recognized by dividing the fair value of the total liability by the requisite service period and recording the pro rata share for the period for which service has already been provided. Compensation expense for the performance units is included in "General and administrative" expense in our consolidated statements of operations with the corresponding liability recorded in the "Other long-term liabilities" section of our consolidated balance sheet. As there are inherent uncertainties related to the factors and our judgment in applying them to the fair value determinations, there is risk that the recorded performance unit compensation may not accurately reflect the amount ultimately earned by the member of management.

See Note B to our unaudited consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for a discussion of additional accounting policies and estimates made by management.

Recent accounting pronouncements

In December 2011, the Financial Accounting Standards Board issued Accounting Standards Update ("ASU") 2011-11, *Disclosures about Offsetting Assets and Liabilities*, which requires disclosure of both gross information and net information about derivative instruments and transactions eligible for offset in the statement of financial position and instruments and transactions subject to an agreement similar to master netting arrangements. This information will enable users of an entity's financial statements to evaluate the effect or potential effect of netting arrangements on an entity's financial position, including the effect or potential effect of rights of setoff associated with certain financial instruments and derivative instruments within the scope of the update.

The update is effective for annual periods beginning on or after January 1, 2013, and interim periods within those annual periods and is to be applied retrospectively for all comparative periods presented. We do not expect the adoption of this ASU to have a material effect on our consolidated financial statements.

Off-balance sheet arrangements

Currently, we do not have any off-balance sheet arrangements other than operating leases, which are included in "—Obligations and commitments."

Table of Contents

Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk

The primary objective of the following information is to provide forward-looking quantitative and qualitative information about our potential exposure to market risk. The term "market risk" refers to the risk of loss arising from adverse changes in oil and natural gas prices and interest rates. The disclosures are not meant to be precise indicators of expected future losses, but rather indicators of how we view and manage our ongoing market risk exposures. All of our market risk sensitive instruments were entered into for hedging purposes, rather than for speculative trading.

Commodity price exposure. Due to the inherent volatility in oil and natural gas prices, we use commodity derivative instruments, such as collars, swaps, puts and basis swaps to hedge price risk associated with a significant portion of our anticipated oil and natural gas production. By removing a majority of the price volatility associated with future production, we expect to reduce, but not eliminate, the potential effects of variability in cash flow from operations due to fluctuations in commodity prices. We have not elected hedge accounting on these derivatives and, therefore, the unrealized gains and losses on open positions are reflected in earnings. At each period end, we estimate the fair value of our commodity derivatives using an independent third party valuation and recognize an unrealized gain or loss. During the three and nine months ended September 30, 2012, we recognized unrealized losses on our commodity derivatives of \$31.1 million and \$15.8 million, respectively, and during the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011, we recognized unrealized gains of \$50.3 million and \$41.6 million on our commodity derivatives, respectively, based on market price fluctuations compared to prices in our commodity derivative contracts.

Our hedged positions as of September 30, 2012 are as follows:

	Remaining year 2012		Year 2013		Year 2014		Year 2015		Total
Oil(1)	_	year 2012	_	2013	_	2014	-	2015	 Total
Total volume hedged with ceiling price (Bbls)		484,500		1,368,000		726,000		252,000	2,830,500
Weighted average ceiling price (\$/Bbl)	\$	108.81	\$	110.55	\$	129.09	\$	135.00	\$ 117.19
Total volume hedged with floor price (Bbls)		652,500		2,448,000		1,266,000		708,000	5,074,500
Weighted average floor price (\$/Bbl)	\$	79.90	\$	77.19	\$	75.26	\$	75.00	\$ 76.75
Natural gas(2)									
Total volume hedged with ceiling price (MMBtu)		2,470,000		16,060,000		18,120,000		15,480,000	52,130,000
Weighted average ceiling price(3) (\$/MMBtu)	\$	5.66	\$	5.77	\$	6.09	\$	6.00	\$ 5.94
Total volume hedged with floor price (MMBtu)		3,550,000		22,660,000		18,120,000		15,480,000	59,810,000
Weighted average floor price(3) (\$/MMBtu)	\$	4.65	\$	3.57	\$	3.38	\$	3.00	\$ 3.43
Natural gas basis swaps									
Total volume hedged(4) (MMBtu)		720,000		1,200,000		_		_	1,920,000
Weighted average price (\$/MMBtu)	\$	0.31	\$	0.33	\$	_	\$	_	\$ 0.32

- (1) The oil derivatives are settled based on the month's average daily NYMEX price of West Texas Intermediate Light Sweet Crude Oil.
- (2) The natural gas derivatives are settled based on NYMEX natural gas futures, the Northern Natural Gas Co. demarcation price, the ANR Oklahoma index gas price, West Texas WAHA index gas price or the Panhandle Eastern Pipeline spot price of natural gas for the calculation period. The basis swap derivatives are settled based on the differential between the NYMEX natural gas futures and the West Texas WAHA index gas price.
- (3) The cash settlement price of our basis swaps is calculated on the difference between our natural gas futures contracts that settle on the NYMEX index and the NYMEX index price at the time of settlement. At September 30, 2012, we had 200,000 MMBtu for the remainder of 2012 and 20,000 MMBtu for 2013 in basis swaps that did not have corresponding volumes hedged with a NYMEX index price. As such, the weighted average price of the basis differential attributable to these volumes has not been included in the weighted average ceiling and floor prices presented above as these basis contracts are not expected to settle based on our September 30, 2012 hedge positions.
- (4) Total volume hedged for natural gas basis swaps includes 200,000 MMBtu for the remainder of 2012 and 20,000 MMBtu for 2013 in basis swaps that did not have corresponding volumes hedged with a NYMEX index price at September 30, 2012.

47

Table of Contents

The fair values of our commodity derivatives are largely determined by estimates of the forward curves of the relevant price indices. At September 30, 2012, a 10% change in the forward curves associated with our commodity derivative instruments would have changed our net positions by the following amounts:

(in thousands)	10	0% Increase	10% Decrease			
Commodity derivatives	\$	(21,669)	\$ 31,639			

Interest rate risk. Our senior secured credit facility bears interest at a floating rate, and at September 30, 2012, we had approximately \$50.0 million in indebtedness outstanding on our senior secured credit facility. Our 2019 and 2022 senior unsecured notes bear fixed interest rates and we had \$550.0 million (excluding the remaining premium of \$1.8 million) and \$500.0 million outstanding, respectively, at September 30, 2012, as shown in the table below.

			Expected n	ıatur	ity date				
(in millions except for interest rates)	naining 2012	2013	2014		2015	2016	T	hereafter	Total
2019 senior unsecured notes - fixed rate	\$	\$	\$	\$		\$	\$	550.0	\$ 550.0
Average interest rate	_	_	_		_	_		9.500%	9.500%
2022 senior unsecured notes - fixed rate	\$ _	\$ _	\$ _	\$	_	\$ _	\$	500.0	\$ 500.0

Average interest rate	_	_	_		_	7.375%	7.375%
Senior secured credit facility - variable rate	\$ — \$	— \$	— \$	— \$	50.0 \$	— \$	50.0
Average interest rate				_	2.000%	_	2.000%

Through interest rate derivative contracts, we have attempted to mitigate our exposure to changes in interest rates. We have entered into various fixed interest rate swaps and a cap agreement which hedge our exposure to interest rate variations on our senior secured credit facility. At September 30, 2012, we had one interest rate swap and one interest rate cap outstanding for a notional amount of \$100.0 million with fixed pay rates ranging from 1.11% to 3.00% and terms expiring in September 2013.

Counterparty and customer credit risk. Our principal exposures to credit risk are through receivables resulting from derivatives financial contracts (approximately \$7.9 million at September 30, 2012), joint interest receivables (approximately \$32.5 million at September 30, 2012) and the receivables from the sale of our oil and natural gas production (approximately \$48.6 million at September 30, 2012), which we market to energy marketing companies and refineries.

We are subject to credit risk due to the concentration of our oil and natural gas receivables with several significant customers. We do not require our customers to post collateral, and the inability of our significant customers to meet their obligations to us or their insolvency or liquidation may adversely affect our financial results. Refer to Note H of our unaudited consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for additional information on credit risk from related parties.

We have entered into International Swap Dealers Association Master Agreements ("ISDA Agreements") with each of our derivative counterparties, who are each lenders in our senior secured credit facility. The terms of the ISDA Agreements provide us and the counterparties with rights of set off upon the occurrence of defined acts of default by either us or a counterparty to a derivative, whereby the party not in default may set off all derivative liabilities owed to the defaulting party against all derivative asset receivables from the defaulting party.

Refer to Note I of our audited consolidated financial statements included in the 2011 Annual Report for additional disclosures regarding credit risk.

48

Table of Contents

Item 4. Controls and Procedures

Evaluation of disclosure controls and procedures. As of the end of the period covered by this report, an evaluation of the effectiveness of the design and operation of Laredo's disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rule 13a-15(e) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act")) was performed under the supervision and with the participation of Laredo's management, including our principal executive officer and principal financial officer. Based on that evaluation, these officers concluded that Laredo's disclosure controls and procedures were effective as of September 30, 2012, to provide reasonable assurance that the information required to be disclosed in the reports it files and submits under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in the SEC's rules and forms, and that such information is accumulated and communicated to Laredo's management, including our principal executive officer and principal financial officer, as appropriate to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.

Evaluation of changes in internal control over financial reporting. There were no changes in our internal control over financial reporting during the quarter ended September 30, 2012 that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

49

Table of Contents

PART II

Item 1. Legal Proceedings

From time to time, we are subject to various legal proceedings arising in the ordinary course of business, including proceedings for which we have insurance coverage. As of the date hereof, we are not party to any legal proceedings which we currently believe will have a material adverse effect on our business, financial position, results of operations or liquidity.

Item 1A. Risk Factors

As of the date of this filing, Laredo and its operations continue to be subject to the risk factors previously disclosed in "Item 1A. Risk Factors" in the 2011 Annual Report and "Item 1A. Risk Factors" in the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2012 and under "Risk Factors" in our prospectus filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission pursuant to Rule 424(b)(1) of the Securities Act on October 12, 2012 as well as the following risk factors:

Federal and state legislation and regulatory initiatives relating to hydraulic fracturing could prohibit projects or result in materially increased costs and additional operating restrictions or delays because of the significance of hydraulic fracturing in our business.

On April 17, 2012, the Environmental Protection Agency ("EPA") issued a final rule that subjects oil and natural gas production, processing, transmission, and storage operations to regulation under the New Source Performance Standards ("NSPS") and National Emission Standards for Hazardous Air Pollutants programs. The EPA's final rule includes NSPS standards for completions of hydraulically fractured wells and establishes specific new requirements for emissions from compressors, controllers, dehydrators, storage vessels, natural gas processing plants and certain other equipment. The final rule became effective October 15, 2012; however, a number of the requirements did not take immediate effect. The final rule established a phase-in period to allow for the manufacture and distribution of required emissions reduction technology. During the first phase, ending December 31, 2014, owners and operators must either flare their emissions or use emissions reduction technology called "green completions" technologies already deployed at wells. On or after January 1, 2015, all newly fractured wells will be required to use green completions. Controls for certain storage vessels and pneumatic controllers may

phase-in over one year beginning August 16, 2012, while certain compressors, dehydrators and other equipment must comply with the final rule immediately or up to three years and 60 days after the August 16, 2012 publication of the final rule, depending on the construction date and/or nature of the unit. We continue to evaluate the EPA's final rule, as it may require changes to our operations, including the installation of new emissions control equipment. Furthermore, on May 4, 2012, the United States Department of the Interior issued a draft rule that seeks to require companies operating on federal and Indian lands to (i) publicly disclose the chemicals used in the hydraulic fracturing process; (ii) confirm its wells meet certain construction standards and (iii) establish site plans to manage flowback water. Under current federal law, there is no requirement for operators to disclose the use of such chemicals, although Laredo has already commenced similar disclosure with state regulators.

The derivatives reform legislation adopted by Congress could have a material adverse impact on our ability to hedge risks associated with our business. In addition, the requirements of new reporting rules may require more management resources.

The July 2010 Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act ("Dodd-Frank"), which, among other provisions, requires more reporting requirements as well as establishes federal oversight and regulation of the over-the-counter derivatives market and entities that participate in that market, was signed into law on July 21, 2010. The new legislation required the Commodities Futures Trading Commission ("CFTC") and the SEC to promulgate rules implementing the new legislation within 360 days from the date of enactment. These rules have been adopted and those rules which have not been vacated and are not yet effective will take effect, depending on the rule, on January 10, 2013 or April 10, 2013.

In its rulemaking under the new legislation, the CFTC issued a final rule on position limits for certain futures and option contracts in the major energy markets and for swaps that are their economic equivalents. This rule was vacated and remanded to the CFTC for further proceedings by order of the United States District Court for the District of Columbia, Judge Robert L. Wilkins, on September 28, 2012. The CFTC may issue another position limit rule after conducting such further proceedings and such rule may or may not be similar to the vacated rule and contain an exemption from position limits for certain bona fide hedging transactions or positions. The CFTC has also issued final rules, which have not been vacated, further defining "swap," "swap dealer" and "major swap participant" and specifying the reporting and other requirements for "non-financial entities" to elect the exception to the clearing requirement under the Commodity Exchange Act ("CEA"). We qualify as a non-financial entity under the CEA and intend to comply with the reporting and other requirements of the exception and utilize the exception. Although the rules will not impose clearing requirements on us, they will impose additional reporting and recordkeeping requirements on us and clearing, capital, margin and reporting and recordkeeping on swap dealers and major swap participants and will also require certain of our potential swap counterparties to conduct their swap activities through affiliates which may

50

Table of Contents

be less creditworthy than existing potential swap counterparties. The rules and, if issued, a new position limit rule could significantly increase the cost of derivative contracts (including through requirements to post collateral which could adversely affect our available liquidity), reduce the availability of derivatives to protect against risks we encounter, reduce our ability to monetize or restructure our existing derivative contracts, and increase our potential exposure to less creditworthy counterparties. If we reduce our use of derivatives or commodity prices decline as a result of the legislation and regulations, our results of operations may become more volatile and our cash flows may be less predictable, which could adversely affect our ability to plan for and fund capital expenditures and our results of operations.

The SEC recently adopted rules under Dodd-Frank that require each "resource extraction issuer" to publicly disclose information relating to any payment of \$100,000 or more made by the issuer to the U.S. or a foreign government for the purpose of the commercial development of oil, natural gas or minerals. Our first report under the rules will be required for fiscal year ending December 31, 2013, which will cover the partial effective period from October 1, 2013 to year end. These resource extraction disclosure rules are being challenged in U.S. federal courts.

Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds

None.

Item 3. Defaults Upon Senior Securities

None.

Item 4. Mine Safety Disclosures

Not applicable.

Item 5. Other Information

The following disclosure is included in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q in lieu of under Item 1.01 and Item 2.03 of a Current Report on Form 8-K to report events that have occurred within four business days prior to the filing of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.

On November 7, 2012, we entered into the fifth amendment to our senior secured credit facility (the Fifth Amendment"), which increased the borrowing base under the senior secured credit facility to \$825.0 million. The foregoing description of the Fifth Amendment is qualified in its entirety by reference to the full text of the Fifth Amendment, a copy of which is attached to this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q as Exhibit 10.1 and incorporated by reference herein.

51

Table of Contents

Item 6. Exhibits

Exhibit

Description

- Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of Laredo Petroleum Holdings, Inc. (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 of 3.1 Laredo's Current Report on Form 8-K (File No. 001-35380) filed on December 22, 2011). 3.2 Amended and Restated Bylaws of Laredo Petroleum Holdings, Inc. (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.2 of Laredo's Current Report on Form 8-K (File No. 001-35380) filed on December 22, 2011).
- 10.1* Fifth Amendment to Third Amended and Restated Credit Facility, dated as of November 7, 2012, among Laredo Petroleum, Inc., Wells Fargo Bank, N.A., as administrative agent, the guarantors signatory thereto and the banks signatory thereto.

Specimen Common Stock Certificate (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 of Laredo's Registration Statement on Form S-1/A (File

- Certification of Chief Executive Officer Pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a)/15d-14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934. 31.1*
- 31.2* Certification of Chief Financial Officer Pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a)/15d-14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934.
- 32.1** Certification of Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer pursuant to 18. U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
- 101.INS* XBRL Instance Document.
- 101.CAL* XBRL Schema Document.
- 101.SCH* XBRL Calculation Linkbase Document.

No. 333-176439) filed on November 14, 2011).

- 101.DEF* XBRL Definition Linkbase Document.
- 101.LAB* XBRL Labels Linkbase Document.
- 101.PRE* XBRL Presentation Linkbase Document.

4.1

52

Table of Contents

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

LAREDO PETROLEUM HOLDINGS, INC.

Date: November 9, 2012 By: /s/ RANDY A. FOUTCH

Randy A. Foutch

Chairman and Chief Executive Officer

(principal executive officer)

Date: November 9, 2012 By: /s/ W. MARK WOMBLE

Report on Form 8-K (File No. 001-35380) filed on December 22, 2011).

W. Mark Womble

Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer (principal financial and accounting officer)

53

Table of Contents

3.2

EXHIBIT INDEX

Exhibit Number	Description
3.1	Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of Laredo Petroleum Holdings, Inc. (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 of
	Laredo's Current Report on Form 8-K (File No. 001-35380) filed on December 22, 2011).

- Amended and Restated Bylaws of Laredo Petroleum Holdings, Inc. (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.2 of Laredo's Current
- 4.1 Specimen Common Stock Certificate (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 of Laredo's Registration Statement on Form S-1/A (File No. 333-176439) filed on November 14, 2011).

Filed herewith.

Furnished herewith.

10.1*	Fifth Amendment to the Third Amended and Restated Credit Facility, dates as of November 7, 2012, among Laredo Petroleum, Inc., Wells Fargo Bank, N.A., as administrative agent, the guarantors signatory thereto and the banks signatory thereto.
31.1*	Certification of Chief Executive Officer Pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a)/15d-14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934.
31.2*	Certification of Chief Financial Officer Pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a)/15d-14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934.

Certification of Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer pursuant to 18. U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to

101.INS* XBRL Instance Document.

101.CAL* XBRL Schema Document.

101.SCH* XBRL Calculation Linkbase Document.

Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.

101.DEF* XBRL Definition Linkbase Document.

101.LAB* XBRL Labels Linkbase Document.

101.PRE* XBRL Presentation Linkbase Document.

32.1**

^{*} Filed herewith.

^{**} Furnished herewith.

FIFTH AMENDMENT TO THIRD AMENDED AND RESTATED CREDIT AGREEMENT

AMONG

LAREDO PETROLEUM, INC., as Borrower,

WELLS FARGO BANK, N.A., as Administrative Agent,

THE GUARANTORS SIGNATORY HERETO,

AND

THE BANKS SIGNATORY HERETO

FIFTH AMENDMENT TO THIRD AMENDED AND RESTATED CREDIT AGREEMENT

This FIFTH AMENDMENT TO THIRD AMENDED AND RESTATED CREDIT AGREEMENT (this "Fifth Amendment"), dated as of November 7, 2012 (the "Fifth Amendment Effective Date"), is among LAREDO PETROLEUM, INC., a corporation formed under the laws of the State of Delaware ("Borrower"); each of the undersigned guarantors (the "Guarantors", and together with Borrower, the "Obligors"); each of the Banks that is a party to the Credit Agreement referred to below on the date hereof; and WELLS FARGO BANK, N.A., as administrative agent for the Banks (in such capacity, together with its successors, "Administrative Agent").

Recitals

- A. Borrower, Administrative Agent and the Banks are parties to that certain Third Amended and Restated Credit Agreement dated as of July 1, 2011 (as amended prior to the date hereof, the "<u>Credit Agreement</u>"), pursuant to which the Banks have, subject to the terms and conditions set forth therein, made certain credit available to and on behalf of Borrower.
- B. The parties hereto desire to (i) amend certain terms of the Credit Agreement as set forth herein, and (ii) establish a Borrowing Base of \$825,000,000, in each case to be effective as of the Fifth Amendment Effective Date.
- C. Borrower has requested that Barclays Bank PLC, Citibank, N.A., Credit Suisse AG, Cayman Islands Branch, ING Capital LLC, and SunTrust Bank (each a "New Bank" and, collectively, the "New Banks") become Banks hereunder with Maximum Credit Amounts as shown on Schedule 1 to the Credit Agreement (as amended hereby).
- D. NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises and the mutual covenants herein contained, for good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the parties hereto agree as follows:
- Section 1. <u>Defined Terms</u>. Each capitalized term which is defined in the Credit Agreement, but which is not defined in this Fifth Amendment, shall have the meaning ascribed to such term in the Credit Agreement (as amended hereby). Unless otherwise indicated, all section references in this Fifth Amendment refer to the Credit Agreement.
- Section 2. <u>Amendments to Credit Agreement</u>. In reliance on the representations, warranties, covenants and agreements contained in this Fifth Amendment, and subject to the satisfaction of the conditions precedent set forth in <u>Section 5</u> hereof, the Credit Agreement shall be amended effective as of the Fifth Amendment Effective Date in the manner provided in this <u>Section 2</u>.
- 2.1 <u>Amended Definitions</u>. The definitions of "<u>Excluded Taxes</u>" and "<u>Governmental Authority</u>" contained in Section 1.1 of the Credit Agreement are hereby amended and restated in their entirety to read in full as follows:

1

"Excluded Taxes" means, with respect to the Administrative Agent, any Bank, any Participant, any Assignee or any other recipient of any payment to be made by or on account of any obligation of Borrower or any guarantor hereunder or under any other Loan Papers, (a) taxes imposed on (or measured by) its net income, and franchise taxes (including the Texas Margin Tax) imposed on it (in lieu of net income taxes), in each case by the United States of America or such other jurisdiction under the laws of which such recipient is organized or in which its principal office is located or, in the case of any Bank, in which its applicable lending office is located, (b) any branch profits taxes imposed by the United States of America or any similar tax imposed by any other jurisdiction in which Borrower or any guarantor is located, (c) in the case of a Bank, Participant or Assignee described in Section 3.4, any withholding tax attributable to such Persons' failure to comply with its representations, covenants or obligations set forth in Section 3.4, except to the extent that such Bank, Participant or Assignee was entitled, at the time of designation of a new lending office (or Assignment or Participation) to receive additional amounts with respect to such withholding tax pursuant to the second sentence of Section 13.6, and (d) any U.S. federal withholding taxes imposed under FATCA.

- "Governmental Authority" means any court or governmental department, commission, board, bureau, agency or instrumentality of any nation or of any province, state, commonwealth, nation, territory, possession, county, parish or municipality, whether now or hereafter constituted or existing (including any central bank or any supra-national body exercising such powers or functions, such as the European Union or the European Central Bank).
- 2.2 <u>Amendment to Section 3.4 of the Credit Agreement</u>. Section 3.4 of the Credit Agreement is hereby amended and restated in its entirety to read in full as follows:
 - Section 3.4 Foreign Banks, Participants, and Assignees. Each Bank, Participant (by accepting a participation interest under this Agreement), and Assignee (by executing an Assignment and Assumption Agreement) that is not organized under the Laws of the United States of America or one of its states (a) represents to Administrative Agent and Borrower that (i) no Taxes are required to be withheld by Administrative Agent or Borrower with respect to any payments to be made to it in respect of the Obligations, and (ii) it has furnished to Administrative Agent and Borrower two (2) duly completed copies of either U.S. Internal Revenue Service Form W-8, or other form acceptable to Administrative Agent that entitles it to exemption from U.S. federal withholding Tax on all interest payments under the Loan Papers, and (b) covenants to (i) provide Administrative Agent and Borrower a new Form W-8, or other form acceptable to Administrative Agent upon the expiration or obsolescence of any previously delivered form according to applicable Laws and regulations, duly executed and completed by it, and (ii) comply from time to time with all applicable Laws and regulations with regard to the withholding Tax exemption. If any of the foregoing is not true or the applicable forms are not provided, then Borrower and Administrative Agent (but without duplication) may deduct and withhold from

2

interest payments under the Loan Papers any United States federal-income Tax at the maximum rate under the Code. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the representation regarding the exemption from withholding Taxes and delivery of forms and the covenant with respect to delivery of new forms and compliance with applicable Laws and regulations shall not apply with respect to FATCA.

- 2.3 <u>Amendment to Section 13.5 of the Credit Agreement</u>. Section 13.5(a) of the Credit Agreement is hereby amended and restated in its entirety to read in full as follows:
 - (a) impose, modify or deem applicable any reserve, special deposit, compensatory loan, deposit insurance, capital adequacy, liquidity requirement, minimum capital, capital ratio or similar requirement against all or any assets held by, deposits or accounts with, credit extended by or to, or commitments to extend credit or any other acquisition of funds by any Bank (or its Lending Office), or impose on any Bank (or its Lending Office) any other condition, with respect to the maintenance by such Bank of all or any part of its Commitment; or
- 2.4 <u>Amendment to Section 13.6 of the Credit Agreement</u>. Section 13.6 of the Credit Agreement is hereby amended to (a) add "(a)" at the beginning of the first paragraph contained in such Section so that such paragraph becomes clause (a) of Section 13.6 of the Credit Agreement, and (b) add a new clause (b) thereto immediately following clause (a) thereto, which clause (b) shall read in full as follows:
 - (b) Each Bank shall severally indemnify the Administrative Agent, within 10 days after demand therefor, for (i) any Indemnified Taxes attributable to such Bank (but only to the extent that Borrower has not already indemnified the Administrative Agent for such Indemnified Taxes and without limiting the obligation of the Borrower to do so), and (ii) any Excluded Taxes attributable to such Bank, in each case, that are payable or paid by the Administrative Agent in connection with any Loan Paper, and any reasonable expenses arising therefrom or with respect thereto, whether or not such Taxes were correctly or legally imposed or asserted by the relevant Governmental Authority. A certificate as to the amount of such payment or liability delivered to any Bank by the Administrative Agent shall be conclusive absent manifest error. Each Bank hereby authorizes the Administrative Agent to set off and apply any and all amounts at any time owing to such Bank under any Loan Paper or otherwise payable by the Administrative Agent to the Bank from any other source against any amount due to the Administrative Agent under this paragraph (b).
- 2.5 <u>Amendment to Section 14.8 of the Credit Agreement</u>. The first sentence of Section 14.8(c) of the Credit Agreement is hereby amended and restated in its entirety to read in full as follows:
 - "(c) Each Bank may make assignments to the Federal Reserve Bank or any central bank having jurisdiction over such Lender."

3

2.6 <u>Amendment to Schedule 1 to the Credit Agreement; Branch Banking and Trust Company.</u> (a) The first table contained in Schedule 1 to the Credit Agreement is hereby amended and restated in its entirety as follows:

Bank]	Maximum Credit Amount	Commitment Percentage
Wells Fargo Bank, N.A.	\$	242,424,242.58	12.12121212%
Bank of America, N.A.	\$	169,696,969.68	8.48484848%
JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A.	\$	169,696,969.68	8.48484848%
Union Bank, N.A.	\$	151,515,151.50	7.57575758%
BMO Harris Financing, Inc.	\$	151,515,151.50	7.57575758%
Societe Generale	\$	130,909,090.90	6.54545455%
Bank of Scotland plc	\$	130,909,090.90	6.54545455%
The Bank of Nova Scotia	\$	130,909,090.90	6.54545455%
Capital One, National Association	\$	130,909,090.90	6.54545455%
Compass Bank	\$	130,909,090.90	6.54545455%
Comerica Bank	\$	84,848,484.84	4.24242424%
BOKF, NA DBA Bank of Oklahoma	\$	72,727,272.72	3.63636364%

Branch Banking and Trust Company	\$ 72,727,272.72	3.63636364%
Goldman Sachs Bank USA	\$ 48,484,848.48	2.42424242%
Barclays Bank PLC	\$ 36,363,636.36	1.81818182%
Citibank, N.A.	\$ 36,363,636.36	1.81818182%
Credit Suisse AG, Cayman Islands Branch	\$ 36,363,636.36	1.81818182%
ING Capital LLC	\$ 36,363,636.36	1.81818182%
SunTrust Bank	\$ 36,363,636.36	1.81818182%
Totals:	\$ 2,000,000,000.00	100%

(b) On the Fifth Amendment Effective Date, each Bank the Commitment Percentage of which is increasing pursuant to this Fifth Amendment shall purchase a pro rata portion of the outstanding Revolving Loans (and participations in Letters of Credit) of each of the Banks the Commitment Percentages of which are decreasing pursuant hereto (and such Banks hereby agree to sell and to take all such further action to effectuate such sale) such that each Bank shall hold its applicable Commitment Percentage of the outstanding Revolving Loans (and participations in Letters of Credit) after giving effect to the increase in the aggregate Maximum Credit Amounts. For the sake of clarity, the sale and purchase of such Revolving Loans (and participations in

4

Letters of Credit) shall not result in any obligation on the part of Borrower under Section 3.3 of the Agreement.

- (c) The Borrower, each Guarantor, the Administrative Agent and each Bank acknowledge and agree that Branch Banking and Trust Company is a Bank for all purposes of the Loan Papers and that each reference in the Loan Papers to such Bank as "Branch Banking and Trust" without the word "Company" is intended to be, and shall be deemed to be, a reference to "Branch Banking and Trust Company".
- Section 3. Omnibus Amendment to Loan Papers Regarding Buildings, etc. Notwithstanding anything in any Loan Paper to the contrary, (a) in no event shall the defined terms "Collateral", "Realty Collateral" or any similar defined term describing any interest in any asset or property pledged by any Credit Party pursuant to the Loan Papers to secure the Obligations include any Building (as defined in the applicable Flood Insurance Regulations) (as defined below)) or Manufactured (Mobile) Home (as defined in the applicable Flood Insurance Regulations) and (b) no Building or Manufactured (Mobile) Home shall be subject to any Lien created by any Loan Papers. Each Bank and Letter of Credit Issuer hereby empowers and authorizes Administrative Agent to execute and deliver any and all releases of Liens, termination statements, mortgage amendments or other documents required to effectuate the foregoing. As used herein, "Flood Insurance Regulations" means (i) the National Flood Insurance Act of 1968 as now or hereafter in effect or any successor statute thereto, (ii) the Flood Disaster Protection Act of 1973 as now or hereafter in effect or any successor statute thereto, (iii) the National Flood Insurance Reform Act of 1994 (amending 42 USC § 4001, et seq.), as the same may be amended or recodified from time to time, and (iv) the Flood Insurance Reform Act of 2004 and any regulations promulgated thereunder.
- Section 4. <u>Borrowing Base</u>. In reliance on the representations, warranties, covenants and agreements contained in this Fifth Amendment, and subject to the satisfaction of the conditions precedent set forth in <u>Section 5</u> hereof, the Borrowing Base shall be redetermined to be, effective as of the Fifth Amendment Effective Date, \$825,000,000 and shall remain at \$825,000,000 until the next Determination or other adjustment to the Borrowing Base under the Credit Agreement thereafter. Borrower and Banks agree that the Determination provided for in this <u>Section 4</u> will constitute the November 1, 2012 Periodic Determination for the purposes of the Credit Agreement and shall not be construed or deemed to be a Special Determination for purposes of the Credit Agreement.
 - Section 5. <u>Conditions Precedent</u>. The effectiveness of this Fifth Amendment is subject to the following:
- 5.1 Administrative Agent shall have received counterparts of this Fifth Amendment from the Obligors and each of the Banks (including the New Banks).
- 5.2 Administrative Agent shall have received a Note payable to the order of each Bank in the amount of such Bank's Maximum Credit Amount as indicated on Schedule 1 to the Credit Agreement (as amended hereby), in each case duly executed and delivered by Borrower.

5

- 5.3 Contemporaneously with the effectiveness of the increase of the Borrowing Base contained in Section 4 hereof, Borrower shall pay to Administrative Agent, for the benefit of the Banks, a Borrowing Base increase fee equal to 40 basis points (0.40%) on the amount by which the Borrowing Base as established in Section 4 hereof exceeds the Borrowing Base that was in effect immediately prior to the establishment of the new Borrowing Base pursuant to Section 4 hereof (the "Increase"). Such fee shall be distributed by Administrative Agent to the Banks in accordance with the portion of the Increase attributable to each such Bank (calculated based on the amount by which such Bank's Commitment Percentage of the Borrowing Base as established in Section 4 hereof exceeds such Bank's Commitment Percentage of the Borrowing Base, if any, that was in effect immediately prior to the establishment of the new Borrowing Base pursuant to Section 4 hereof).
- 5.4 Administrative Agent shall have received such other documents as Administrative Agent or special counsel to Administrative Agent may reasonably request.

Administrative Agent shall notify Borrower and the Banks of the effectiveness of this Fifth Amendment, and such notice shall be conclusive and binding. Promptly upon receipt of any replacement Note under Section 5.2 hereof, each Bank shall return to Administrative Agent (for delivery to Borrower for cancellation) any other Note in such Bank's possession that was previously delivered to such Bank under the Credit Agreement.

Section 6. New Banks. Each New Bank hereby joins in, becomes a party to, and agrees to comply with and be bound by the terms and conditions of the Credit Agreement as a Bank thereunder and under each and every other Loan Paper to which any Bank is required to be bound by the Credit Agreement, to the same extent as if such New Bank were an original signatory thereto. Each New Bank hereby appoints and authorizes Administrative Agent to take such action as agent on its behalf and to exercise such powers and discretion under the Credit Agreement as are delegated to Administrative Agent by the terms thereof, together with such powers and discretion as are reasonably incidental thereto. Each New Bank represents and warrants that (a) it has full power and authority, and has taken all action necessary, to execute and deliver this Fifth Amendment, to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby

and to become a Bank under the Credit Agreement, (b) it has received a copy of the Credit Agreement and copies of the most recent financial statements delivered pursuant to Section 8.1 thereof, and such other documents and information as it has deemed appropriate to make its own credit analysis and decision to enter into this Fifth Amendment and to become a Bank on the basis of which it has made such analysis and decision independently and without reliance on Administrative Agent or any other Bank, and (c) from and after the Fifth Amendment Effective Date, it shall be a party to and be bound by the provisions of the Credit Agreement and the other Loan Papers and have the rights and obligations of a Bank thereunder.

Section 7. Representations and Warranties; Etc. Each Obligor hereby affirms: (a) that as of the date hereof, all of the representations and warranties contained in each Loan Paper to which such Obligor is a party are true and correct in all material respects as though made on and as of the date hereof (unless made as of a specific earlier date, in which case, was true as of such date), (b) no Defaults exist under the Loan Papers or will, after giving effect to this Fifth Amendment, exist under the Loan Papers and (c) no Material Adverse Change has occurred.

6

Section 8. <u>Miscellaneous</u>.

- 8.1 <u>Confirmation and Effect</u>. The provisions of the Credit Agreement (as amended by this Fifth Amendment) shall remain in full force and effect in accordance with its terms following the effectiveness of this Fifth Amendment. Each reference in the Credit Agreement to "this Agreement", "hereunder", "hereof', "herein", or words of like import shall mean and be a reference to the Credit Agreement as amended hereby, and each reference to the Credit Agreement in any other document, instrument or agreement executed and/or delivered in connection with the Credit Agreement shall mean and be a reference to the Credit Agreement as amended hereby.
- 8.2 <u>Ratification and Affirmation of Obligors</u>. Each of the Obligors hereby expressly (a) acknowledges the terms of this Fifth Amendment, (b) ratifies and affirms its obligations under the Facility Guaranty and the other Loan Papers to which it is a party, (c) acknowledges, renews and extends its continued liability under the Facility Guaranty and the other Loan Papers to which it is a party and (d) agrees that its guarantee under the Facility Guaranty and the other Loan Papers to which it is a party remains in full force and effect with respect to the Obligations as amended hereby.
- 8.3 <u>Counterparts</u>. This Fifth Amendment may be executed by one or more of the parties hereto in any number of separate counterparts, and all of such counterparts taken together shall be deemed to constitute one and the same instrument. Delivery of this Fifth Amendment by facsimile or electronic (e.g. pdf) transmission shall be effective as delivery of a manually executed original counterpart hereof.
- 8.4 <u>No Oral Agreement</u>. This written Fifth Amendment, the Credit Agreement and the other Loan Papers executed in connection herewith and therewith represent the final agreement between the parties and may not be contradicted by evidence of prior, contemporaneous, or unwritten oral agreements of the parties. There are no subsequent oral agreements between the parties.
- 8.5 <u>Governing Law.</u> This Fifth Amendment (including, but not limited to, the validity and enforceability hereof) shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of New York.
- 8.6 <u>Payment of Expenses</u>. Borrower agrees to pay or reimburse Administrative Agent for all of its out-of-pocket costs and expenses incurred in connection with this Fifth Amendment, any other documents prepared in connection herewith and the transactions contemplated hereby, including, without limitation, the reasonable fees and disbursements of counsel to Administrative Agent.
- 8.7 <u>Severability</u>. Any provision of this Fifth Amendment which is prohibited or unenforceable in any jurisdiction shall, as to such jurisdiction, be ineffective to the extent of such prohibition or unenforceability without invalidating the remaining provisions hereof, and any such prohibition or unenforceability in any jurisdiction shall not invalidate or render unenforceable such provision in any other jurisdiction.

7

- 8.8 <u>Successors and Assigns</u>. This Fifth Amendment shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and their respective successors and assigns.
 - 8.9 <u>Loan Paper</u>. This Fifth Amendment shall constitute a "Loan Paper" for all purposes under the other Loan Papers.

[signature pages follow]

8

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Fifth Amendment to be duly executed effective as of the date first written above.

BORROWER:

LAREDO PETROLEUM, INC.

By: /s/ W. Mark Womble

W. Mark Womble

Senior Vice President, Chief Financial

Officer and Secretary

By: /s/ W. Mark Womble

W. Mark Womble

Senior Vice President, Chief Financial

Officer and Secretary

LAREDO PETROLEUM TEXAS, LLC

By: /s/ W. Mark Womble

W. Mark Womble

Senior Vice President, Chief Financial

Officer and Secretary

LAREDO GAS SERVICES, LLC

By: /s/ W. Mark Womble

W. Mark Womble

Senior Vice President, Chief Financial

Officer and Secretary

LAREDO PETROLEUM — DALLAS, INC.,

f/k/a Broad Oak Energy, Inc.

By: /s/ W. Mark Womble

W. Mark Womble

Senior Vice President, Chief Financial

Officer and Secretary

SIGNATURE PAGE TO FIFTH AMENDMENT TO THIRD AMENDED AND RESTATED CREDIT AGREEMENT

WELLS FARGO BANK, N.A.,

as Administrative Agent and as a Bank

By: /s/ Jason M. Hicks

Jason M. Hicks Managing Director

SIGNATURE PAGE TO FIFTH AMENDMENT TO THIRD AMENDED AND RESTATED CREDIT AGREEMENT

BANK OF AMERICA, N.A., as a Bank

By: /s/ Margaret Niekrash
Name: Margaret Niekrash
Title: Vice President

SIGNATURE PAGE TO FIFTH AMENDMENT TO THIRD AMENDED AND RESTATED CREDIT AGREEMENT

JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A., as a Bank

By: /s/ Mark E. Olson
Name: Mark E. Olson

Title: Authorized Officer

SIGNATURE PAGE TO FIFTH AMENDMENT TO THIRD AMENDED AND RESTATED CREDIT AGREEMENT

SOCIETE GENERALE, as a Bank

By: /s/ David Bornstein
Name: David Bornstein
Title: Director

SIGNATURE PAGE TO FIFTH AMENDMENT TO THIRD AMENDED AND RESTATED CREDIT AGREEMENT

UNION BANK, N.A., as a Bank

By: /s/ David Carter

Name: David Carter

Title: Investment Banking Officer

SIGNATURE PAGE TO FIFTH AMENDMENT TO THIRD AMENDED AND RESTATED CREDIT AGREEMENT

BMO HARRIS FINANCING, INC., as a Bank

By: /s/ Gumaro Tijerina
Name: Gumaro Tijerina

Title: Director

SIGNATURE PAGE TO FIFTH AMENDMENT TO THIRD AMENDED AND RESTATED CREDIT AGREEMENT

\boldsymbol{BANK} OF $\boldsymbol{SCOTLAND}$ $\boldsymbol{plc},$ as a Bank

By: /s/ Stephen Giacolone
Name: Stephen Giacolone
Title: Assistant Vice President

SIGNATURE PAGE TO FIFTH AMENDMENT TO THIRD AMENDED AND RESTATED CREDIT AGREEMENT

THE BANK OF NOVA SCOTIA, as a Bank

By: /s/ Mark SparrowName: Mark SparrowTitle: Director

SIGNATURE PAGE TO FIFTH AMENDMENT TO THIRD AMENDED AND RESTATED CREDIT AGREEMENT

CAPITAL ONE, NATIONAL ASSOCIATON, as

a Bank

By: /s/ Matthew L. Molero
Name: Matthew L. Molero
Title: Vice President

SIGNATURE PAGE TO FIFTH AMENDMENT TO THIRD AMENDED AND RESTATED CREDIT AGREEMENT

COMPASS BANK, as a Bank

By: /s/ Kathleen J. Bowen
Name: Kathleen J. Bowen
Title: Senior Vice President

SIGNATURE PAGE TO FIFTH AMENDMENT TO THIRD AMENDED AND RESTATED CREDIT AGREEMENT

BOKF, NA dba BANK OF OKLAHOMA,

as a Bank

By: /s/ Pam P. Schloeder
Name: Pam P. Schloeder
Title: Senior Vice President

SIGNATURE PAGE TO FIFTH AMENDMENT TO THIRD AMENDED AND RESTATED CREDIT AGREEMENT

BRANCH BANKING AND TRUST COMPANY, as a Bank

By: /s/ James Giordano
Name: James Giordano
Title: Vice President

SIGNATURE PAGE TO FIFTH AMENDMENT TO THIRD AMENDED AND RESTATED CREDIT AGREEMENT

COMERICA BANK, as a Bank

By: /s/ John S. Lesikar
Name: John S. Lesikar
Title: Vice President

SIGNATURE PAGE TO FIFTH AMENDMENT TO THIRD AMENDED AND RESTATED CREDIT AGREEMENT

GOLDMAN SACHS BANK USA, as a Bank

By: /s/ Michelle Latzoni
Name: Michelle Latzoni
Title: Authorized Signatory

SIGNATURE PAGE TO FIFTH AMENDMENT TO THIRD AMENDED AND RESTATED CREDIT AGREEMENT

BARCLAYS BANK PLC, as a Bank

By: /s/ Michael J. Mozer
Name: Michael J. Mozer
Title: Vice President

SIGNATURE PAGE TO FIFTH AMENDMENT TO THIRD AMENDED AND RESTATED CREDIT AGREEMENT

CITIBANK, N.A., as a Bank

By: /s/ Larry Holden
Name: Larry Holden
Title: Senior Vice President

SIGNATURE PAGE TO FIFTH AMENDMENT TO THIRD AMENDED AND RESTATED CREDIT AGREEMENT

CREDIT SUISSE AG, CAYMAN ISLANDS BRANCH, as a Bank

By: /s/ Doreen Barr
Name: Doreen Barr
Title: Director

By: /s/ Michael Spaight
Name: Michael Spaight
Title: Associate

SIGNATURE PAGE TO FIFTH AMENDMENT TO THIRD AMENDED AND RESTATED CREDIT AGREEMENT

ING CAPITAL LLC, as a Bank

By: /s/ Charles Hall
Name: Charles Hall
Title: Managing Director

SIGNATURE PAGE TO FIFTH AMENDMENT TO THIRD AMENDED AND RESTATED CREDIT AGREEMENT

SUNTRUST BANK, as a Bank

By: /s/ Scott Mackey
Name: Scott Mackey
Title: Director

SIGNATURE PAGE TO FIFTH AMENDMENT TO THIRD AMENDED AND RESTATED CREDIT AGREEMENT



CERTIFICATION

I, Randy A. Foutch, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of Laredo Petroleum Holdings, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) for the registrant and have:
 - a. Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - b. Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - c. Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - a. All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - b. Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: November 9, 2012

/s/ Randy A. Foutch

Randy A. Foutch

Chairman and Chief Executive Officer

CERTIFICATION

I, W. Mark Womble, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of Laredo Petroleum Holdings, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) for the registrant and have:
 - a. Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - b. Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - c. Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - a. All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - b. Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: November 9, 2012

/s/ W. Mark Womble

W. Mark Womble

Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350 AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, Randy A. Foutch, Chairman and Chief Executive Officer of Laredo Petroleum Holdings, Inc. (the "*Company*"), and W. Mark Womble, Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of the Company, certify that, to their knowledge:

- (1) the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of the Company for the period ending September 30, 2012, as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the "*Report*"), fully complies with the requirements of section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934; and
- (2) the information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and result of operations of the Company.

November 9, 2012

/s/ Randy A. Foutch

Randy A. Foutch

Chairman and Chief Executive Officer

November 9, 2012

/s/ W. Mark Womble

W. Mark Womble

Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer